



Det här verket är upphovrättskyddat enligt *Lagen (1960:729) om upphovsrätt till litterära och konstnärliga verk*. Det har digitaliserats med stöd av Kap. 1, 16 § första stycket p 1, för forskningsändamål, och får inte spridas vidare till allmänheten utan upphovsrättsinehavarens medgivande.

Alla tryckta texter är OCR-tolkade till maskinläsbar text. Det betyder att du kan söka och kopiera texten från dokumentet. Vissa äldre dokument med dåligt tryck kan vara svåra att OCR-tolka korrekt vilket medför att den OCR-tolkade texten kan innehålla fel och därför bör man visuellt jämföra med verkets bilder för att avgöra vad som är riktigt.

This work is protected by Swedish Copyright Law (*Lagen (1960:729) om upphovsrätt till litterära och konstnärliga verk)*. It has been digitized with support of Kap. 1, 16 § första stycket p 1, for scientific purpose, and may no be dissiminated to the public without consent of the copyright holder.

All printed texts have been OCR-processed and converted to machine readable text. This means that you can search and copy text from the document. Some early printed books are hard to OCR-process correctly and the text may contain errors, so one should always visually compare it with the images to determine what is correct.



GÖTEBORGS UNIVERSITET

Anti-infectious and anti-inflammatory activities of lactoferrin and fragments thereof

Liliana Håversen



Departments of Clinical Immunology and Clinical Bacteriology Göteborg 2002



Anti-infectious and anti-inflammatory activities of lactoferrin and fragments thereof

Akademisk avhandling

som för avläggande av medicine doktorsexamen vid Göteborg Universitet kommer att offentligen försvaras i föreläsningssalen (plan 3) Avdelningarna för Klinisk Immunologi och Klinisk Bakteriologi

Tosdagen den 13:e juni 2002, kl. 13.00

av

Liliana Håversen

Fakultetsopponent: Professor Arne Forsgren Avdelning för Medicinsk Mikrobiologi Universitetssjukhuset MAS Malmö

Avhandlingen baserar sig på följande arbeten:

I. Håversen, L, Engberg I, Baltzer L, Dolphin G, Hanson L Å, and Mattsby-Baltzer I. Human lactoferrin and peptides derived from a surface-exposed helical region reduce experimental *Escherichia coli* urinary tract infection in mice *Infect. Immun. 2000, 68, 5816*

II. Håversen, L, Baltzer L, Dolphin G, Hanson L Å, and Mattsby-Baltzer I.

Anti-inflammatory activities of human lactoferrin in acute dextran-sulphate induced colitis in mice

Submitted, 2002

III. Håversen, L, Ohlsson B, Hahn-Zoric M, Hanson L Å, and Mattsby-Baltzer I.

Lactoferrin down-regulates the LPS-induced cytokine production in monocytic cells via NF- κB

Submitted, 2002

IV. Håversen, L, Kondori N, Baltzer L, , Hanson L Å, Dolphin G, Dunér K and Mattsby-Baltzer I.

Structure-microbicidal activity relationship of synthetic fragments derived from the surface exposed antibacterial α -helix β -sheet region of human lactoferrin In manuscript

Anti-infectious and anti-inflammatory activities of lactoferrin and fragments thereof

Liliana Håversen

Departments of Clinical Immunology and Clinical Bacteriology, Göteborg University, Göteborg

Abstract

Lactoferrin (LF), a major protein present in milk, mucosal secretions and secondary granules of neutrophils, has been suggested to participate in host defense at mucosal surfaces and to mediate anti-inflammatory activities. A pepsin-derived fragment of LF has been shown to contain the antibacterial domain of the protein. Despite this proposed important dual capacity of LF at the mucosal membranes there are few *in vivo* studies to support these effects. Our aim was to investigate if anti-infectious or anti-inflammatory activities on mucosal surfaces could be mediated by perorally given LF or synthetic fragments of the antibacterial region of LF in experimental animal models, to gain insight into how LF mediates the anti-inflammatory activities *in vitro*, and to define the sequence in the antibacterial region of the LF molecule responsible for the antimicrobial activity.

Experimental mouse models of urinary tract infection (UTI) induced by E.coli O6K5 and dextran sulphate (DX)-induced acute colitis were used. The number of E. coli present in the urinary tract and the urinary and systemic inflammatory response (urinary leukocytes, urinary and systemic IL-6 levels) in mice with UTI were reduced by the LF treatment compared to the control group. Mice treated with LF peptide fragments (HLD1 and 2) also showed reduced numbers of bacteria in the kidneys. The perorally given LF was found to pass over to the circulation and urine. HLD2 mediated significant bactericidal activity against E.coli when tested in vitro in mouse urine. The damaging effects induced by DX exposure (presence of blood in the faeces, colon shortening, IL-1ß serum levels, crypt score) were delayed or reduced in mice treated with LF or the peptides. The number of inflammatory cells present in the colon after 7 days of DX exposure (F4/80 macrophages, CD4- and TNF- α - positive cells) was lower in the LF treated group compared to the control. LF also reduced shortening of the colon when given orally to animals with an already established inflammatory response as induced by two days of DX exposure. LF was shown to down-regulate the secretion of TNF-a, IL-16, IL-6, IL-8 and IL-10 in monocytic cell lines (THP-1, Mono Mac 6) stimulated with LPS. The down regulation of the cytokines was reflected at the transcriptional level. Thus LPS-induced TNF- α -, IL-1 β -, IL-6-, and IL-8 mRNA as shown by reversed transcription PCR were reduced as well. The known binding of LF to LPS could not explain the reduced cytokine mRNA expression and protein secretion since the effects were observed also when LF was added 30 min after the LPS to the cell assay. In addition, also IL-1 β induced IL-6 secretion was down-regulated in the presence of LF. Moreover, LF was detected by immunocytochemistry in the cell nucleoli already after 30 min of incubation with the THP-1 cells and found by electromobility shift assay to decrease the binding of nuclear factor (NF)- κ B to the TNF- α promoter. The antimicrobial activity against E.coli, S.aureus and C.albicans of synthetic peptides homologous to the surface exposed α -helix and β -sheet region from the N-terminal end of human LF showed that a short region comprising 12-15 a.a. corresponding to the major part of the helix region were optimal for the killing activity against all three microorganisms. In addition certain amino acids such as cystein, and hydrophobic and positively charged amino acids in the 12-amino acid long peptide were found to be important for the expression of antimicrobial activity.

In summary, orally given LF can reduce infection and inflammation in a remote site such as the urinary tract, and mediates anti-inflammatory activities in the colon. This dual effect may partly reside in the antimicrobial region of the LF molecule, since synthetic fragments also provide similar activities. One possibly important mechanism of its anti-inflammatory effects is through the ability to down-regulate cytokine production via interference with the transcription factor NF- κ B. The anti-inflammatory activities of LF on mucosal surfaces is being utilized by the suckling child which obtains large amounts of LF via the maternal milk. However, therapeutic use of LF or its fragments may be possible in other fields of application.

ISBN 91-628-5292-2

Anti-infectious and anti-inflammatory activities of lactoferrin and fragments thereof

Liliana Håversen



Departments of Clinical Immunology and Clinical Bacteriology 2002

Tryck:Vasastadens Bokbinderi AB Göteborg 2002

Lactoferrin and lactoferricin octopus cover illustration: Agneta Rooth



Anti-infectious and anti-inflammatory activities of lactoferrin and fragments thereof

Liliana Håversen

Departments of Clinical Immunology and Clinical Bacteriology, Göteborg University, Göteborg

Abstract

Lactoferrin (LF), a major protein present in milk, mucosal secretions and secondary granules of neutrophils, has been suggested to participate in host defense at mucosal surfaces and to mediate antiinflammatory activities. A pepsin-derived fragment of LF has been shown to contain the antibacterial domain of the protein. Despite this proposed important dual capacity of LF at the mucosal membranes there are few *in vivo* studies to support these effects. Our aim was to investigate if anti-infectious or anti-inflammatory activities on mucosal surfaces could be mediated by perorally given LF or synthetic fragments of the antibacterial region of LF in experimental animal models, to gain insight into how LF mediates the anti-inflammatory activities *in vitro*, and to define the sequence in the antibacterial region of the LF molecule responsible for the antimicrobial activity.

Experimental mouse models of urinary tract infection (UTI) induced by E.coli O6K5 and dextran sulphate (DX)-induced acute colitis were used. The number of E.coli present in the urinary tract and the urinary and systemic inflammatory response (urinary leukocytes, urinary and systemic IL-6 levels) in mice with UTI were reduced by the LF treatment compared to the control group. Mice treated with LF peptide fragments (HLD1 and 2) also showed reduced numbers of bacteria in the kidneys. The perorally given LF was found to pass over to the circulation and urine. HLD2 mediated significant bactericidal activity against E.coli when tested in vitro in mouse urine. The damaging effects induced by DX exposure (presence of blood in the faeces, colon shortening, IL-1β serum levels, crypt score) were delayed or reduced in mice treated with LF or the peptides. The number of inflammatory cells present in the colon after 7 days of DX exposure (F4/80 macrophages, CD4- and TNF-α-positive cells) was lower in the LF treated group compared to the control. LF also reduced shortening of the colon when given orally to animals with an already established inflammatory response as induced by two days of DX exposure. LF was shown to down-regulate the secretion of TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-8 and IL-10 in monocytic cell lines (THP-1, Mono Mac 6) stimulated with LPS. The down regulation of the cytokines was reflected at the transcriptional level. Thus LPS-induced TNF-α-, IL-1β-, IL-6-, and IL-8 mRNA as shown by reversed transcription PCR were reduced as well. The known binding of LF to LPS could not explain the reduced cytokine mRNA expression and protein secretion since the effects were observed also when LF was added 30 min after the LPS to the cell assay. In addition, also IL-1β induced IL-6 secretion was down-regulated in the presence of LF. Moreover, LF was detected by immunocytochemistry in the cell nucleoli already after 30 min of incubation with the THP-1 cells and found by electromobility shift assay to decrease the binding of nuclear factor (NF)-KB to the TNF- α promoter. The antimicrobial activity against *E.coli*, *S.aureus* and *C.albicans* of synthetic peptides homologous to the surface exposed α -helix and β -sheet region from the N-terminal end of human LF showed that a short region comprising 12-15 a.a. corresponding to the major part of the helix region were optimal for the killing activity against all three microorganisms. In addition certain amino acids such as cystein, and hydrophobic and positively charged amino acids in the 12-amino acid long peptide were found to be important for the expression of antimicrobial activity.

In summary, orally given LF can reduce infection and inflammation in a remote site such as the urinary tract, and mediates anti-inflammatory activities in the colon. This dual effect may partly reside in the antimicrobial region of the LF molecule, since synthetic fragments also provide similar activities. One possibly important mechanism of its anti-inflammatory effects is through the ability to down-regulate cytokine production via interference with the transcription factor NF- κ B. The anti-inflammatory activities of LF on mucosal surfaces is being utilized by the suckling child which obtains large amounts of LF via the maternal milk. However, therapeutic use of LF or its fragments may be possible in other fields of application.

ISBN 91-628-5292-2

Original papers

This thesis is based on the following papers, which will be referred to in the text by their roman numbers:

- I. Håversen, L, Engberg I, Baltzer L, Dolphin G, Hanson L Å, and Mattsby-Baltzer I. Human lactoferrin and peptides derived from a surface exposed helical region reduce experimental *Escherichia coli* urinary tract infection in mice *Infect. Immun. 2000, 68, 5816*
- II. Håversen, L, Baltzer L, Dolphin G, Hanson L Å, and Mattsby-Baltzer I. Anti-inflammatory activities of human lactoferrin in acute dextran-sulphate induced colitis in mice Submitted, 2002
- III. Håversen, L, Ohlsson B, Hahn-Zoric M, Hanson L Å, and Mattsby-Baltzer I. Lactoferrin down-regulates the LPS-induced cytokine production in monocytic cells via NF-κB Submitted, 2002

IV. Håversen, L, Kondori N, Baltzer L, , Hanson L Å, Dolphin G, Dunér K and Mattsby-Baltzer I.

Structure-microbicidal activity relationship of synthetic fragments derived from the surface exposed antibacterial α -helix β -sheet region of human lactoferrin In manuscript

To my mother

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABBREVIATIONS	8
INTRODUCTION	9
Lactoferrin	9
Distribution of LF	9
LF gene and synthesis	9
Structure of LF	
LF metabolism	
ANTIMICROBIAL EFFECTS OF LF	13
Antibacterial effects of LF	
Antifungal effects of LF	
IMMUNOMODULATORY AND ANTI-INFLAMMATORY EFFECTS OF LF	
Inflammation	
LPS as a potent inducer of cytokines in monocytes	
The effect of LF on immune cells	
Anti-inflammatory effects of LF in vivo	
LF and transcription	
URINARY TRACT INFECTION (UTI) MOUSE MODEL	
DEXTRAN-SULPHATE (DX)-INDUCED COLITIS MOUSE MODEL	23
AIMS OF STUDIES	24
MATERIAL AND METHODS	25

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	
ORALLY GIVEN HLF AND PEPTIDES BASED ON THE ANTIBACTERIAL REGION OF HLF ARE ACTIVE AG	AINST
EXPERIMENTAL E. COLI UTI IN MICE (I)	27
ANTI-INFLAMMATORY ACTIVITIES OF HLF IN ACUTE DX-INDUCED COLITIS IN MICE (II)	
LACTOFERRIN DOWN-REGULATES THE LPS-INDUCED CYTOKINE PRODUCTION IN MONOCYTIC CELLS	VIA NF-KB
(III)	42
Structure-activity relationship of the $\alpha\beta$ antibacterial region of hLF (IV)	46
CONCLUDING REMARKS, HYPOTHESES AND EMERGING QUESTIONS	49
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	52
REFERENCES	54

ABBREVIATIONS

a.a.	amino acid
apoLF	apolactoferrin
Arg	arginine
bLF	bovine lactoferrin
bLFcin	bovine lactoferricin
BSA	bovine serum albumin
CD	cluster of differentiation
DX	dextran-sulphate
hLF	human lactoferrin
hLFcin	human lactoferricin
holoLf	iron saturated (holo) lactoferrin
HSA	human serum albumin
IL	interleukin
INF-Y	interferon gamma
LBP	lipopolysaccharide binding protein
LF	lactoferrin
LFcin	lactoferricin
LPS	lipopolysaccharide
mLF	mouse lactoferrin
NF-ĸB	nuclear transcription factor kappa B
PBS	phosphate buffer saline
PBS-T	phosphate buffer saline containing 0.05% Tween 20
PMN	polymorphonuclear leucocytes
UTI	urinary tract infection
TLR4	Toll like receptor 4

INTRODUCTION

Lactoferrin

Lactoferrin (LF), a metal binding glycoprotein present in milk, mucosal secretions and secondary granules of neutrophils is an innate defense factor having antimicrobial and immunomodulatory activities. LF exerts broad-spectrum antimicrobial activity against bacteria, fungi and viruses (1, 2). The regulation of immune responses by LF is a result of its ability to interact and affect the functions of the immune cells (3). Due to its high content in exocrine secretions and human milk, especially in colostrum, where it makes up 43% of the total protein, LF may constitute an important factor in the mucosal host defense and particularly in the infant.

Distribution of LF

LF is present in the milk of all mammalian species (4). The levels in milk depend on the lactation period, being more elevated in colostrum than in transitional and mature milk (Table 1) (5-7). In man the milk contains high concentration of LF, several order of magnitude higher than in cow's milk (4-6, 8). A human infant receives approximately 1-7 g of human lactoferrin (hLF) per day. The LF level in milk of other species varies (Table 1) (4).

External secretions of the respiratory, gastrointestinal and genitourinary tracts contain LF (Table 1). The levels of hLF are high in tears and genitourinary tract secretions, where they make up e.g. 20 and 10% of the total protein in the vaginal mucus and seminal plasma. Moderate levels are found in the respiratory and gastrointestinal tracts, and synovial fluid (1).

The secondary granules of neutrophils also contain LF, which is released during inflammatory conditions (9). Cytokines (IL-1 β , TNF- α) (10, 11), LPS, (12), and immune complexes (13) induce the release of LF from neutrophils. The plasma hLF level which is normally very low, can increase several orders of magnitude in infections and tumors reaching a concentration of e.g. 0.2 mg/ml in acute sepsis and 14 mg/ml in infected parotid fluid (12). It is likely that at sites of inflammations its concentration may reach milligrams per milliliter (14).

LF gene and synthesis

The hLF gene is located on chromosome 3q21 (15-17), the bLF gene on chromosome 22 (18), and the mouse LF gene on chromosome 9 (15). The LF gene is organized in 17 exons and the size varies depending on species between 23 and 35 kb (19-24). The gene encodes for 711 and 708 a.a. in hLF and bLF, respectively. The first 19 a.a. residues of both proteins code for the signal peptide, the rest constituting the mature protein. The expression of the LF gene is cell-, tissue-, embryonic stage-, and hormone dependent as well as species-specific (25). Mutations and lower expression of the LF gene during oncogenesis compared with normal conditions has been observed (20, 26). A high mRNA expression of LF is found in normal human mammary gland, stomach and genitourinary tract (kidney, vagina, uterus, prostate, testis).

Distribution			mg/ml
Milk	human	colostrum	5-7
		transitional	3.7
		mature milk	1-3
	rat, rabbit,dog		<0.05
	cow, goat, sow		0.001-0.1
	mouse, guinea pig, mare		0.1-1
Human secretions		tears	0.4-2.2
	respiratory tract	nasal secretion	0.1
		saliva	0.005-0.01
		bronchial mucus	0.03-0.04
	gastrointestinal tract	duodenal juice	0.00007-0.000172
		pancreatic juice	0.000032-0.000072
		bile	"
		small intestine	"
	genitourinary tract	vaginal mucus	0.004-0.2 per
		uterine secretions	0 5-1
		seminal plasma	0.4-2
		urine	0.001
		amniotic fluid	0.002-0.032
Synovial flu	iid		0.01-0.08
Neutrophils			0.002-0.006 per
			10 ⁶ neutrophils
Blood			0.00009-0.0015

In contrast, no expression of LF is noted in the mouse kidney or stomach, while a higher expression is observed in the murine, than in human lung (25). In the endometrium and

vagina the expression is up-regulated by estrogen (27), while in the mammary gland by prolactin (28).

LF is synthesized by epithelial cells of the mammary (29), lacrimary (30) and salivary glands (31), biliary tract (32), pancreas (31), uterus, cervix, vagina and prostate (27). LF present in neutrophils is synthetized during the transition of cells from promyelocyte to myelocyte (33). In mice, the protein was detected in the gestation in neutrophils of the fetal liver (embryonic day 11) and in the epithelium of the digestive and respiratory systems (embryonic day 16 onward) (34).

Both hLF and bLF gene polymorphism exist (20, 35). hLF gene polymorphism has recently been reported within the exons 2, 5, 7, 9, 13, 14 and 15 of normal individuals (26, 36). The polymorphism in the exon 2, that affects the a.a. residues 11 (A or T) and 29 (K or R) of hLF is of importance with respect to the antimicrobial activity of the protein against *S. aureus* and *Candida* (36). Thus, the *in vitro* antibacterial activity of hLF from individuals homozygous for AK is ten times higher than of those homozygous for TR (36).

Isoforms of hLF, bLF and mLF are reported (37-41). Their existence is possibly a consequence of LF gene polymorphism and differential glycosylation of LF. Three hLF isoforms, hLF- β and hLF- γ with RNAse activity and iron binding property, and hLF- α with iron binding, but no RNAse activity have been isolated and characterized from milk and secondary granules of neutrophils (37, 38). Also, a delta hLF mRNA, a product of alternative splicing of the hLF gene, was detected in normal tissues having the highest expression in spleen, pancreas, colon, kidney and lung (42). The biological significance of the isoforms is presently unknown.

Structure of LF

LF belongs to the transferrin family of proteins having the structure closely related to transferrin. The a. a. sequence of different LF species was resolved by sequencing and cDNA cloning, while the three dimensional structure was resolved by X-ray crystallography (43-48). LF is constituted of a single polypeptide chain that comprises two homologous lobes, the N and C lobe. Each lobe contains one metal binding site and consists of two domains (N1 and N2, C1 and C2, respectively), which are linked by an α helix region. The domains form a cleft where 2 ferric ions (Fe⁺³) can bind synergistically with a bicarbonate anion (CO₃²⁻). The iron-saturated form is called hololactoferrin (holoLF), while the iron-depleted form is called apolactoferrin (apoLF). There is high homology in the a. a. sequence of LF from different species. Thus, hLF shows 69% homology with bLF and 70% with mouse LF, respectively (46, 49). hLF contains 691 a.a. according to one report (47), or 692 a.a. according to another one (43). It has a molecular weight of 78 kDa and two glycosylated sites (Asn 138 and Asn 490) containing N-acetyl and poly N-acetyl lactosaminic type of glycans with structural microheterogeneity (50). The absence of β 1-3 and 1-6 linked fucose residues and the homogeneity of the glycans in the neutrophil hLF constitute the difference with milk hLF. The N and C-globular lobes contain the amino acids 1-332 and 345-692 respectively. These are linked together by the α helix comprising the a.a. 333-344 (47). The protein moiety, especially the N terminal domain of the molecule mediates most of the biological activities of hLF (1). The two iron binding sites of hLF are similar. Iron binds to a.a. located in the

positions Asp 60, Tyr 92, Tyr 192 and His 253 in the N lobe, and Tyr 435, Tyr 528, His 597 and Asp 395 in the C lobe, and two oxygens from the anion $CO_3^{2^2}$. It is estimated that only 6-8% of hLF in milk is iron saturated. The hLF is secreted into the exocrine fluids or released from the secondary granules of neutrophils as apoLF (51). The three dimensional structure of hLF is shown in Fig 1. bLF contains 689 amino acids (46) and 4 glycosylated sites with N acetyllactosaminic (Asn 368, Asn 476) and oligomannosidic type of glycans (Asn 233 and Asn 545 Asn 368, Asn 476). The iron binding sites of bLF are located in the same positions and identical a.a. as in the N lobe of hLF, and Asp 395, Tyr 433, Tyr 526 and His 595 in the C lobe (48, 52). bLF has an extra disulphide bridge (160-183), not present in hLF (53). Mouse LF consists of 688 a.a. and has only one N-acetyllactosaminic type of glycan (49, 54). LF binds iron with a higher affinity than transferrin and retains it at lower pH (55). In the absence of iron, LF is able to bind other metals like copper, manganese, zinc, aluminium and gallium (56-60).



Fig. 1. The three dimensional structure of apo-hLF and holo-hLF. The ferric ions in holo-hLF are indicated by pink spheres. The glycosylation sites are only shown in holo-hLF. The region corresponding to the hLFcin fragment is highlighted in red.

LF metabolism

LF in milk is passing through the gastrointestinal tract of the suckling newborn. Little is known about the extent of LF degradation and the digestive segment responsible for it. LF and fragments were found in stools and urine of breast and formula fed human infants, suggesting the absorption of partially degraded protein in the gut (61-66). Receptors for LF are present in the small intestine of human infants (MW110 kDa) and adults (67), rhesus monkeys (68), mice (MW 130 kDa) (69, 70), rabbits (MW 100 kDa) (71), and piglets (72, 73). While the human receptor is specific for hLF not binding bLF, the mouse receptor binds mLF, hLF, and bLF with similar affinities (70, 74). The biological role of the receptor is not elucidated, although there it is some evidence that is involved in the regulation of iron uptake in the gut (75). *In vitro* studies have shown that LF is relatively resistant to proteolysis by

trypsin and chemotrypsin and the iron saturated LF is more resistant than the apo form (76). However, a pepsin derived fragment, called lactoferricin (LFcin) was generated from LF *in vitro* (77). bLFcin was found in the gastric content of an adult male as early as 10 min after oral feeding of bLF (78). The amount of LF surviving digestion in the gastrointestinal tract as intact protein was observed to decrease with age as observed in children (75). It still remains an open question to which extent the LFcin would be generated in the gastrointestinal tract of milk or LF-fed newborns, since the enzymatic digestive capacity of the infant is lower than in adults (low concentration of pepsin and other pancreatic enzymes, a higher gastric pH) (75).

bLF and bLF fragments were also found in the gastrointestinal tract of animals fed bovine milk or milk supplemented with bLF. Thus, partly degraded bLF was detected in the stomach and small intestine of adult rats, and bLF fragments containing bLFcin were found in the faeces of adult mice fed milk enriched with bLF (79, 80).

LF released from neutrophils is transported to the liver where it is taken up by hepatocytes through asialoglycoprotein receptor mediated endocytosis and then released as degraded forms (81, 82). By binding with low affinity to chondroitin sulphate and specifically via residues 25-31 to the lipoprotein receptor related protein (LRP), LF can also be cleared from the circulation by the liver parenchymal cells (83, 84).

Antimicrobial effects of LF

Antibacterial effects of LF

Several studies have shown bacteriostatic and some bactericidal effects of LF against Gram negative and Gram-positive bacteria *in vitro*. The binding of LF to bacteria is suggested to be a prerequisite for its antibacterial effect (85). LF has shown to bind to *E.coli*, *Prevotella intermedia*, *P. melaninogenica*, and *Porphyromonas gingivalis*, and *Streptococcus pyogenes* (86-89). Specific receptors are reported for LF on *S.aureus* (MW 450 kDa), *Neisseria* and *Moraxella* species (MW 100 kDa), as well as *Haemophilus influenzae* (105 kDa) (87, 90-92).

LF can exert its antibacterial effects by different mechanisms. One of the first described was withdrawal of iron, an essential bacterial nutrient, the antibacterial activity being restricted to the apoLF with holoLF inactive. However, some Gram negative bacteria can overcome the iron withholding effect of LF by synthesizing siderophores, which remove iron from LF (93). Also, some pathogenic bacteria e.g. *Neisseria* species utilize the iron from LF by expressing receptors for LF that can internalize the iron saturated form of the protein (91, 92, 94). These receptors are species specific, thus human pathogens can only use hLF as source of iron (95). LF acts synergistically with lysozyme and sIgA against bacteria (96-99).

LF exerts the antibacterial activity by interacting with the bacterial cell envelope structures of both Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacteria. The cell wall of Gram negative bacteria is composed of an asymmetric outer membrane and a periplasm (100) (Fig. 2 A). The outer leaflet of the outer membrane is composed of lipopolysaccharide molecules (LPS) (approximately $3.5X10^6$ per cell in *E.coli*), lipoproteins and proteins and the inner leaflet of mainly phospholipids. LPS is an amphiphilic molecule composed of the O-specific chain consisting of repeating oligosaccharide units; the core region containing the sugar 2-keto-3 deoxyoctulonic acid, heptose, and free phosphate groups; and lipid A, a glycolipid inserted into the membrane, composed of a biphosphorylated β (1-6) linked D-glucosamine

disaccharide and up to seven long chain fatty acids. There are, however, structural variations in the lipid A part. Divalent cations (Ca^{2+} and Mg^{2+}) are also integrated in the outer leaflet of the membrane in order to stabilize the anionic character of the core oligosaccharide. The outer membrane contains the outer membrane proteins (OMPs), including porins (e.g. OmpC, OmpF and PhoE of *E.coli*), which form pores accounting for the permeability to hydrophilic molecules (101, 102). The periplasm is constituted of a thin, rigid layer of peptidoglycan (or murein), a lipoprotein attaching the peptidoglycan to the outer membrane, and a variety of hydrolytic enzymes. Essential for maintenance of the three dimensional shape of bacteria, the peptidoglycan is made up of a polysaccharide (polymer of N-acetyl-glucosamine and Nacetyl-muramic acid) cross-linked by peptides. The inner membrane has a phospholipid bilayer structure, which unlike eukaryotic membranes, does not contain cholesterol. The inner membrane contains integrated membrane transport proteins, ion pumps and enzymes.



Fig. 2. Schematic representation of the cell envelope in Gram-negative (A) and Gram-positive bacteria (B). OM, outer membrane; PS, periplasmic space; CW, cell wall; CM, cytoplasmic membrane.

In Gram negative bacteria, both hLF and bLF bind to and release LPS, destabilizing the outer membrane and increasing the bacterial killing by lysozyme (103, 104). Several studies have shown that LF binds to LPS and to the lipid A moiety, and the a.a. residues 1-5 and 28-34 of hLF are involved in this binding (105-109). LF binds via a.a. residues 1-5, 28-34, and 39-42 to the *E.coli* porins (e.g. OmpF, OmpC and PhoE), thus affecting the bacterial outer membrane permeability (110, 111). It is believed that LF destabilizes the outer membrane of Gram negative bacteria without penetrating it (103, 112).

Unlike Gram negative bacteria, Gram positive bacteria do not have an outer membrane as a part of their cells wall and being multilayered, their peptidoglycan is much thicker (113) (Fig 2 B). As a part of the Gram positive cell wall, the teichoic and lipoteichoic acid polysaccharides are linked by phosphodiester bridges to the N-acetyl muramic acid of the

peptidoglycan and covalently linked to the glycolipid of the cytoplasmic membrane, respectively (Fig. 2B).

In Gram positive bacteria hLF interacts with lipoteichoic and teichoic acid (114). The binding, neutralization of negative charges, and release of lipoteichoic acid from *Staphyloccocus epidermidis* by hLF, with a subsequent increase in the susceptibility to lysozyme was shown (114). hLF seems to induce intracellular changes in bacteria (e.g. affecting nonspecific esterase activity) without affecting the cytoplasmic membrane permeability (115). The first two arginine residues in position 2-3 (Arg²-Arg³) are important in the killing activity of hLF against *S. aureus* bacteria (115).

A third mechanism of antimicrobial activity of LF is the release of the microbicidal LFcin fragments upon enzymatic hydrolyzis (116). They are more potent in killing Gram negative and Gram positive bacteria than the native proteins. The structure of LFcin is shown in Figs. 1 and 3.



Fig 3. Amino acid structure of hLFcin and bLFcin. Single letter code is used to indicate the amino acid sequence. Basic amino acids are indicated in bold.

On a molar basis, hLFcin and bLFcin is 2-and 12-fold more active than the parent molecules and bLFcin 9-fold more effective than hLFcin against E. coli O111 (77). hLFcin corresponds to the a.a. residues 1-47 of the N1 terminal domain of hLF. This fragment contains the antibacterial (a.a. residues 18-40) and the LPS binding domains (residues 1-5 and 28-34) (77, 107). bLFcin corresponds to a.a. residues 17 - 41 with a disulphide bond between a.a. 19 and 36. The a.a. residues 17-28 adopt an α helix, 29-31 a turn, and 31-41 a β sheet in the native protein (77). However, by NMR, bLFcin has been shown to adopt a distorted antiparallel β sheet (117). In aqueous solutions the peptides adopt random conformations. The loop region of hLFcin (a.a. 20-37) resides in an exposed surface of the N1 domain of hLF and adopts an α helix (a.a. 21-31) with the hydrophobic tail (a.a. 32-36) in the native protein (118). The synthetic peptide corresponding to a.a. 21-31 of hLFcin was found more active than the entire loop region, while the peptide corresponding to the hydrophobic tail was found inactive against several bacteria (118). The peptide 21-31 showed an increased bacteriostatic effect against Staphylococcus aureus compared to E.coli (118). The a.a. residues 1-17 of hLFcin were initially shown not to be important in the antibacterial activity. However, a recent study has shown that the synthetic peptide containing the first cationic domain of hLFcin (a.a. 1-11) is even more active than the peptide containing the second cationic domain (21-31) (77, 115). The peptide 1-11 has even found more potent in vivo than in vitro, when given intravenously

to mice 24 hrs after an experimental S. aureus or K. pneumoniae infection induced in muscle (115).

The bactericidal mechanism of LFcin and synthetic peptides is not well defined. The synthetic peptide corresponding to a.a. residues 21-31 of hLFcin binds to LPS, enters to and disrupts the outer membrane of *E.coli* O111 (118). The synthetic peptide corresponding to residues 18-40 of hLFcin interacts with the inner membrane of *E.coli* O111 (119). The peptide 1-11 is suggested to affect the membrane permeability of *S. aureus* (115).

As the native protein, bLFcin destabilizes the outer membrane of Gram negative bacteria and releases even more LPS from the membrane than bLF (112). In Gram positive bacteria bLFcin binds to teichoic acids (120). bLFcin also acts on and affects the permeability of the cytoplasmic membranes of Gram positive and Gram negative bacteria (116, 121). bLFcin has recently been shown to cross the cytoplasmic membrane and reach the cytoplasm of *E.coli* and *S. aureus* (122).

Through its oligomannosidic type of glycans, bLF inhibits the adherence of type 1 fimbriated *E.coli*, and *Helicobacter* bacteria to the host cells (123, 124).

The antibacterial role of LF, especially of hLF or peptides is less studied *in vivo*. LF protects mice against systemic experimental *E.coli* and *S. aureus* infections (125, 126). Thus, bLF given intravenously 24 hrs before the systemic *E.coli* challenge reduced the lethality of the animals and the number of bacteria in the kidneys and lung (125). hLF given intravenously (i.v) and bLF given i.v. or orally one day before intravenous inoculation with *S. aureus* significantly reduced the number of bacteria present in kidneys after 14 days of infection (126). Daily oral administration of bLF for 4 weeks starting three weeks after oral inoculation with *Helicobacter pylori* decreased the number of bacteria in the stomach of Balb/c mice (124). The effect was attributed to the inhibitory activity of bLF on the adherence of bacteria to the gastric epithelium (124). In an experimental model of colonization with *Clostridium*, a decreased number of bacteria was found to translocate to the mesenteric lymph nodes and to be present in the feaces of mice fed milk supplemented with bLF or pepsin-derived bLF hydolysate, indicating bacteriostatic effect of bLF in the gut (123, 127).

A protective effect of orally given LF against enteric infections in neutropenic human individuals was reported (128).

Antifungal effects of LF

Fungistatic and fungicidal effects mostly against *Candida albicans* have been described for hLF, bLF, bLFcin, a peptide based on bLFcin (a.a. 17-26), and a peptide based on hLFcin (a.a. 1-11) (129-133). The apoLF is more effective than holoLF, and the LFcins more than the native proteins with respect to the antifungal activity (129, 130, 133).

The outer cell wall layer of *Candida albicans* is composed by a phosphomannoprotein complex constituted by mannan (polymers of mannose) covalently linked to proteins and containing 1-2% phosphate. The structural components of the cell wall are β -glucans (branched polymers of β 1-3 and β 1-6 glucose) as main constituents and chitin (unbranched polymer of β 1-4 bound N-acetyl-D glucosamine) as minor constituent. In addition, the cell wall contains proteins and lipids (134). Unlike bacteria, the cytoplasmic membrane of fungi

contains ergosterol. The schematic composition of *C. albicans* cell wall and cytoplasmic membrane is shown in Fig. 4.



Fig. 4. Schematic representation of C. albicans cell wall and cytoplasmic membrane. CM, cytoplasmic membrane.

hLF interacts with the mannoproteins from the cell wall of *Candida albicans* (135) and induces fungal cell surface alterations, formation of surface blebs and leakage of proteins (130). A hLF peptide corresponding to the first 11 a.a. of hLF (1-11) was recently found more effective in killing *C. albicans* than a peptide corresponding to a.a. 21-31 of hLF (133). The a. a. residues Arg^2 - Arg^3 of the peptide 1-11 and the peptide-induced extracellular release of fungal ATP are important in the killing activity (133). The optimal binding of bLFcin to *Candida albicans* at pH 6 and in the absence of Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ correlates to its killing capacity (131). Synergistic effects of hLF, bLF and bLFcin with antifungal drugs e.g. clotrimazole and fluconazole has been reported (136, 137).

Immunomodulatory and anti-inflammatory effects of LF

Inflammation

Inflammation is a complex process by which a tissue responds to a damage or an infection. An increase in the blood supply and capillary permeability, and the migration of leukocytes and serum proteins to the area occurs initially. In general, the neutrophils are the first cells arriving at the site of an acute inflammation followed by monocytes and activated lymphocytes. CD8⁺T cells and B cells usually arrive later. The chemokines, such as IL-8 synthetised by the cells present in the tissue or by endothelial cells trigger the migration of neutrophils to the inflammatory site. Mononuclear phagocytes release proinflammatory cytokines such as TNF– α , IL-1 β and IL-6. IL-1 β and TNF- α induce the expression of E selectin, and ICAM–1 and VCAM-1 adhesion molecules on the endothelium. ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 molecules bind to LFA-1 ($\alpha_L\beta_2$), VLA-4 ($\alpha4\beta_1$) and CR3 ($\alpha M \beta_2$) integrins on

leukocytes, resulting in the cell migration through the endothelium to the tissue. IL-1 β and TNF- α also induce the production of IL-8 by macrophages and endothelial cells. The cells arrived at the site of inflammation release mediators that activate and recruit other cells. Activated macrophages produce MIP-1 α and leukotriene LTB4 which being chemotactic, attract more monocytes to the tissue. The lymphocytes release INF- γ and TNF- β which activate macrophages and enhance their phagocytic activity.

The complement, the clotting, the fibrinolytic, and the kinin systems are serum plasma molecules involved in the inflammatory response. Auxiliary cells like platelets, mast cells and basophils are sources of mediators such as histamine and serotonin, which are important in vasodilation and vascular permeability. An acute local inflammation is accompanied by a systemic response, IL-1 β , TNF- α , IL-6 inducing the production of the acute phase proteins by the liver. If the stimuli or the infection is not cleared, an acute inflammatory response can develop into a chronic one (138).

LPS as a potent inducer of cytokines in monocytes

Monocytes/macrophages are important cells of the innate immune system that respond to bacteria and bacterial components by secreting cytokines, mediators like NO, and reactive oxygen species. LPS, the main component of the outer membrane of the Gram-negative bacteria stimulates monocytes/macrophages to produce cytokines like IL-1, TNF- α , IL-6, IL-10 and chemokines like IL-8. LPS binds to LBP present in serum at 3-10 µg/ml, which then, catalyze the transfer of LPS to the CD14 receptor (139). CD14 receptor does not posses a transmembrane domain, being expressed on the surface of the myeloid cells via a glycosylphosphatidylinositol tail (membrane CD14) which anchor the protein in the membrane (140). CD14 is also present free in plasma (2-6 μ g/ml) as soluble CD14 (sCD14) and mediates LPS activation (141). LPS then interacts with the signaling receptor Toll like receptor 4 (TLR4) and the accessory protein MD-2 (142). As a result of this interaction the NF- κ B and three MAPK kinases (p38, JNK, ERK1/2) signal pathways are activated (142). NF- κ B is a transcription factor involved in the transcription of many proinflammatory cytokine genes (IL-1 β , TNF- α , IL-6, IL-8, IL-12). NF- κ B exist in the cell cytoplasm in an active form consisting of the heterodimers p50/p65 associated with the inhibitory unit IKB (143). Upon LPS stimulation, the phosphorylation of IkB occurs, NF-kB nuclear localization signal is revealed, the transcription factor translocates to the nucleus, binds to and activates transcription of the target cytokine genes (144).

The effect of LF on immune cells

LF contributes to the host defense mechanisms not only through its anti-microbial effects, but also by modulating the immune system via its ability to bind to and affect the functions of immunocompetent cells. LF has effects on the majority of the cells of the immune system (monocytes/macrophages, Langerhans, neutrophils, $\gamma\delta$ T cells, NK cells, platelets, B and T cells) (1, 145-147). The underlying mechanism of most of its activities is unknown. Some of the effects are dependent, while others independent on the iron saturation status of LF (1). Being a cationic protein, LF binds to the cells in two ways. The charge-charge interaction of LF with proteoglycans, or membrane DNA accounts for a low affinity binding of the protein

to the cells. A higher affinity, but lower capacity of binding to the membrane receptor(s) constitutes the second way of interaction of LF with cells.

LF effects on monocytes

Due to its high concentration at mucosal surfaces and release from neutrophils at sites of inflammation, it is very likely that LF interacts with mononuclear phagocytic cells in vivo. Low and high affinity binding sites for LF are present on human blood monocytes (148-150), monocytic cell lines e.g. THP-1 (151-153), U937 (154), monocyte/macrophage differentiated HL-60 (105), as well as human alveolar (155) and mouse peritoneal macrophages (156). The binding is independent on the iron content of LF (151, 157). In all studies milk, not neutrophil derived LF is used. This could be of relevance for interpretation of binding to macrophages of hLF released from neutrophils, since the fucose residue present on milk, but not on neutrophil hLF could be involved in binding to mannose receptors present on macrophages. The binding of LF to the monocyte proteoglycans, present in a higher amount on these cells than on other cell types, could explain the ionic and low affinity interaction of LF with monocytes. An ionic interaction in binding of hLF to alveolar macrophages is described (155). The basic cluster of four arginine residues in position 2-5 (Arg²-Arg⁵) and the a.a. residues 28-31 of hLF is involved in the binding to glycosaminoglycans (158). Several hLF-binding proteins on THP-1 cells (MW of 35, 50 and 80 kDa) exist (152). hLF and bLF bind with similar affinity to THP-1 cells. The binding is mediated mainly by the protein moiety of hLF, and to a minor extent via its polylactosaminoglycans (152, 153). The cytokine secretion and the phagocytic capacity of monocytes/macrophages are affected by LF in experiments in vitro. Iron saturated LF has been proposed to inhibit myelopoiesis through down regulation of GM-CSF via inhibition of monocytic IL-1 β (159-162). LPS-induced IL-1 β , TNF- α , and IL-6 in human and murine monocytes and monocytic cell lines are down regulated by LF. IL-6 is also inhibited by bLFcin as shown in vitro (145, 163, 164). Binding of LF to LPS and soluble CD14, as well as competition with LBP for binding to LPS could partly explain the inhibitory activity of LF on cytokine secretion (105, 109, 165). LF also inhibits the PMA-induced prostaglandin E2 production of human breast milk macrophages (166). Although the internalization of hLF in monocytes/macrophages is shown by several studies (150, 167-170), the fate of the protein intracellularly is not fully elucidated. Studies using subcellular fractionation techniques showed the internalization of iron saturated hLF into a myeloperoxidase-positive lysosomal fraction (170), and of apoLF in the cytosolic fraction (150). By immunoelectron microscopy iron saturated hLF was detected in the endoplasmic reticulum and in the nucleus (169). After binding and uptake of iron saturated hLF into monocytes, 50% of its iron is transferred to the cytosolic ferritin. Thus hLF was proposed to participate to the hyposideraemia of infections (167, 170, 171). However, this debated effect (154) seems less likely to occur in vivo, since the ability of LF to remove iron from plasma transferrin and deliver it to the macrophage ferritin is extremely slow (172). Moreover, the IL-1 β -induced hyposideraemia can be seen in neutropenic mice, indicating that neutrophil derived LF does not contribute to this condition (173).

Increased uptake and killing of intracellular *Trypanosoma cruzi* and *Listeria monocytogenes* parasites by murine macrophages and human monocytes in the presence of hLF were

reported. The intracellular killing, but not the uptake of the microorganism was dependent on the iron saturation of hLF (174, 175). Iron delivery by LF to an oxygen radical generating system in an acidic environment such as a phagolysosome seems to be responsible for the mechanism of killing (1, 175). However, at normal extracellular pH, apoLF acts rather as an iron scavenger and inhibits the radical production, thus protecting the cells from oxidative damage (1, 150).

LF effects on neutrophils

Neutrophils are the first cells recruited to the site of infection and inflammation. LF affects in vitro important functions of these cells like mobility, hydrogen production and killing of some microbes. Thus, LF possibly affects the migration of the cells to the inflammatory sites in vivo. As for monocytes/macrophages, low and high affinity binding sites of milk hLF on human blood neutrophils are reported (176, 177). However, the binding of hLF to neutrophils is approximately ten times lower than to macrophages or lymphocytes (177). By binding to neutrophils, hLF can reduce the charge of the cells and promotes their adherence to the tissue (178). hLF increases the mobility and superoxide production induced by stimuli such as zymosan, PMA and FMLP in human neutrophils, althought the killing of S.aureus is not affected (179). While the mobility of the cells is increased regardless of the iron saturation of LF, the generation of superoxide by iron saturated LF is higher than for native LF (179). The phagocytic activity of human blood neutrophils is stimulated by bLF and bLFcin as determined by incorporation of latex beads (180). An augmentation of neutrophil killing capacity of Candida albicans in the presence of bLF, bLfcin and a bLFcin-derived peptide was also shown (132, 181). By its ability to bind to LPS, hLF prevents the binding of LPS to L-selectin and the production of reactive oxygen species from neutrophils (165). hLF protects the neutrophils from oxidative damage by inhibition of lipid peroxidation (182) possibly by its ability to bind iron and inhibit hydroxyl radical production at physiologic pH (1).

LF effects on T cells

LF affects the proliferation, differentiation and cytokine production of T cells. LF was shown both to inhibit (183, 184) and stimulate the proliferation of T cells (185-188). This dual effect seems to be modulated by the environmental conditions, LF affecting the T cell proliferation by regulating the iron uptake, the effects being inhibitory at low iron levels and stimulatory in excess of iron (189, 190). LF has also been shown to induce the differentiation and maturation of T cells (191, 192).

The effects of LF in T cells are possibly mediated via the receptor described on the cells. The only hLF receptor described on T cells is a glycoprotein with MW of 105 kDa (186, 193). The receptor recognizes the residues 4-52 in the N1 terminal domain of the hLF, which forms two exposed loops with a $\beta\alpha\beta\alpha$ structure (147).

LF effects on B cells

LF affects the proliferation and differentiation of B cells. Both hLF and bLF have shown to increase proliferation of human, but not mouse cell lines in serum free medium (185). Iron saturated hLF induces the maturation of spleen B cells isolated from 7-8 days newborn mice as detected by increased expression of IgD and complement receptors (C_3R) maturation

markers on these cells (194). Iron saturated hLF also enables the spleenic B cells from normal Balb/c newborn and adult CBA/N deficient mice (lacking B cell function as antigen presenting cell) to acquire *in vitro* the antigen presenting cell function (194). LF and bLFcin have recently shown to bind to CpG bacterial oligonuleotide and to inhibit the binding and internalization of these immunostimulatory molecules in B cells (195).

The a.a. Arg²-Arg³ residues at the N terminal domain of hLF are important in the interaction of LF with B cells (196).

LF effects on NK cells

The augmentation by LF of NK cells cytotoxicity (146, 197, 198), inhibition of the tumor growth (199), and of angiogenesis (200), may partly explain the reported antitumoral activities of LF on colon, urinary bladder, esophagus and lung carcinoma in animal models (201-205).

LF effects on platelets

The inhibition of platelet aggregation and thus an anti-coagulant effect of LF was reported by *in vitro* studies (147). This inhibition could be due to the structural analogy between the sequence target of the platelets GpIIb-IIIa complex (RGDS), and the residues 39-42 (KRDS) of hLF (206). The LF receptor on the surface of platelets is similar to the lymphocytic receptor (147).

Anti-inflammatory effects of LF in vivo

There are few reports studying the anti-inflammatory effects of LF *in vivo*. The most explored *in vivo* model is endotoxemia. Thus, intravenous administration of bLF to mice not earlier than 24 hrs before the challenge with LPS decreased the TNF– α levels in serum (207). Protection against lethal endotoxic shock in germfree, colostrum-deprived piglets using repeated oral administration of bLF before intravenous LPS challenge was reported (208). The ability of bLF to block the LPS *in vivo* was suggested to be a consequence of inhibition by bLF of LPS binding to piglet monocytes, as shown by *in vitro* studies (208). hLF administered intraperitoneally 1 h before LPS challenge reduced the mortality in mice and protected the small intestine from the damages induced by LPS (209). Topical application of hLF on skin inhibited allergen-induced cutaneous inflammation in mice and human volunteers (210-212). Thus, oxazolone- and diphenylcyclopropenone-induced Langerhans cell migration from epidermis and dendritic cell accumulation of TNF– α produced by keratinocytes (210-212).

LF and transcription

Using the K565 cells and human blood monocytes hLF was shown to be taken up and transported to the nucleus (169, 213). Recently, a peptide corresponding to the a.a. 1-5 of hLF was found to be localized to the nucleoli of various cell lines such as cervix epithelial, (HeLa), glioblastoma (U87MG) and bladder carcinoma (5637) cell lines (214). This peptide was proposed to be the nuclear localization signal of hLF (214).

hLF binds to three specific DNA consensus sequences and regulates the transcription of the reporter genes containing these sequences in the promoter region (215).

Urinary tract infection (UTI) mouse model

The urinary tract is normally sterile. Several factors such as urine flow, bactericidal and antiadherence molecules present in the urine (like lysozyme, LF, defensins, IgA, uromodulin, low molecular oligosaccharides) contribute to maintain this sterility (216). However, uropathogens have developed strategies to overcome the defense mechanisms, by adhering and colonizing the urinary tract epithelium. They induce a local inflammatory response in susceptible individuals. The large intestine, vaginal introitous, and periurethral area are the sources of the *E. coli*, which is the most common uropathogen (217). After the ascendance up into the urinary tract, bacteria may cause different manifestations of UTI that vary in pathogenesis and severity, such as asymptomatic bacteriuria, acute cystitis or acute pyelonephritis (217).

The interplay between the bacterial virulence factors and the host response to infection reflected by the severity of the UTI was studied in detail using a mouse model (218-221). The adherence of bacteria via fimbriae to the urinary tract epithelium constitutes the first step in the pathogenesis of UTI (222, 223). The uroepithelial cell receptors for type P fimbriae consist of glycoshingolipids of the globoseries (Gal α 1-4 β Gal containing oligosaccharides bound to ceramide in the cytoplasmic membrane), while type 1 fimbriae binds to mannosylated glycoproteins (224, 225). Using TLR-4 proficient (C3H/HeN) and defective (C3H/HeJ) mice and different mutated bacterial strains, LPS, bacterial fimbriae, especially type P, but also type 1, have shown to be important for inducing a local mucosal inflammatory response characterized by the secretion of the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-6 and IL-8, and the subsequent recruitment of PMNs into the urine (220, 223, 226, 227). Type P and 1 fimbriated bacteria utilize different signaling pathways for activating the uroepithelial cells, that have recently been elucidated (219, 220, 227). P fimbriated bacteria induce a cytokine response in epithelial cells by utilizing the ceramide signal pathway, and TLR4 as coreceptor (219, 227), while type 1 fimbriated bacteria trigger one LPS and TLR-4 dependent, and one lectin-dependent but TLR-4 independent signaling pathway (220). The innate immunity provided the most efficient defense mechanism against UTI, since by depleting the neutrophils the host resistance to infection decreased (228). Thus, C3H/HeJ mice responded to bacterial infection with much lower number of influxing neutrophils and IL-6 levels in the urine and, unlike the normal mice, that normally clear the infection within 3-7 days, they remained infected (229). IL-8 and IL8 receptor are involved in the recruitment and migration of neutrophils across the infected urinary tract mucosa as illustrated in studies with IL-8 receptor knockout mice (221, 230).

The adaptive immunity does not play a major role in the early defense against UTI infection, since no difference with respect to resistance to infection was seen in lymphocyte deficient mice (nude, xid, scid, β TCR mutant, γ TCR mutant, RAG-1 mutant) and their immunocompetent counterparts (231).

Dextran-sulphate (DX)-induced colitis mouse model

Unlike the urinary tract, the gut mucosa is constantly exposed to bacteria of the commensal flora. The bacterial species and number differ along the intestinal tract, with the highest population harboured in the colon $(10^{11}-10^{12} \text{ bateria/g faeces in man})$ (232). The defense mechanisms at the mucosa of the gut face the difficult task to mount harmless responses to indigenous flora, while promptly counteracting the harmful antigens and pathogens. Unbalanced immune responses in the gut lead to inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD). IBD comprises two main clinical manifestations of gut inflammation, ulcerative colitis (UC) and Crohn's disease. UC affects predominantly the large intestine and in Crohn's disease any part of the gastrointestinal tract may be involved (233).

An experimental model, resembling features of human ulcerative colitis, induced by giving DX in the drinking water was described in mice, rat and hamsters (234-236). Giving DX to the animals over 7 days induces an acute colitis (234). DX is a sulphated polysaccharide, the polymer part consisting of repeating units of β 1-6 glucose, and it is synthesized commercially from dextran produced by the lactobacillus Leuconostoc mesenteroides (237). A molecular weight of 30-40 kDa and a sulphur content of 15-17% were found to be optimal characteristics of DX for inducing colitis in mice (238). The histopathological changes induced by DX consist in epithelial exfoliation and recruitment of the inflammatory cells (macrophages, neutrophils, lymphocytes), with the involvement of the colonic mucosa, and in the later stages of the submucosa, where the oedema could be observed (239). The course of colitis was reported to be more severe in the endotoxin responsive mice at the later stage (240). The exact mechanism by which DX induces colitis is not completely elucidated. Direct cytotoxicity of DX on the intestinal epithelial cells, macrophage derived cytokines, and a macrophage impaired phagocytosis of bacteria were proposed to contribute to the pathogenesis of the model (239, 241, 242). Thus, macrophages were suggested to be crucial in the model. Macrophages containing DX were detected in the colonic mucosa, liver and mesenteric lymph nodes of animals, as early as after 1 day of DX exposure (243). An increased number of macrophages were detected by immunohistochemistry in the colonic mucosa, especially after seven days of DX exposure (244, 245). Elevated levels of macrophage derived cytokine mRNA and protein were reported in the colon (IL-1 α , IL-1 β , IL-6, TNF- α , IL-12), and draining lymph nodes (IL-1 β , IL-6, TNF- α) of the animals exposed to DX (244, 246-248). The macrophage-induced cytokines may contribute to the tissue injury. IL-1 β was shown to be important in the development of colitis, since the neutralization of this cytokine with antibodies improved the damages induced by DX (246). The T, B, NK and mast cells does not play a significant role in this model, since the colitis can be induced in SCID and T, B, NK and mast cell depleted mice (248-250).

The role of bacteria in the acute DX induced colitis is controversial, some studies showing the development of colitis in germ free animals, while an amelioration of the damages induced by DX is seen in studies using antibiotics (251-253). However, a shift in the normal colonic flora with increased numbers of *Clostridium* spp., *Bacteroidaceae* and *Enterobacteriaceae* is observed (234).

AIMS OF STUDIES

The major aim of the thesis was to investigate the anti-infectious and anti-inflammatory activities of LF and fragments thereof *in vivo*. In particular, studies were focused on:

- The anti-infectious effects of orally administered LF and two LF peptides, based on the anti-bacterial region of hLF molecule, on *E.coli* induced UTI in mice (I).
- The anti-inflammatory effects of orally given hLF on dextran-sulphate (DX)-induced acute colitis in mice (II).
- The mechanism for the inhibitory activity of LF on LPS-induced cytokine production in monocytic cell lines (III).
- Structural requirements for the microbicidal activities of the surface exposed helixloop region of hLF (IV).

MATERIAL AND METHODS

LF and peptides

hLF and bLF from human milk and bovine colostrum respectively, were purchased from Sigma Aldrich (Stockholm, Sweden). The iron saturation of the LF batches used in the thesis was approximately 7%. The purity of LF was checked by SDS-PAGE electrophoresis.

The presence of the basic cluster of 4 arginine residues from the N-terminal domain of hLF corresponding to amino acids 2 to 5 (Arg²-Arg⁵) was checked by chromatography on Mono S column (254). The synthetic peptides used in the thesis were based on the antibacterial region of the hLF comprising an α helix and a β sheet (Fig. 5) and are shown in Tables 2 and 3 (I, IV). The hLF peptides were synthesized by a 9-fluorenyl-methoxy carbonyl continuos-flow strategy on a Biosearch Pioneer automated peptide synthethizer. Some peptides were capped at the N-(Ac) and C-(NH₂) terminal ends in order to neutralize the otherwise charged ends, which would not be present in the hLF molecule. HLD1 (referred to as HLBD1 in study IV) was made either linear or cyclic by introducing a disulphide bridge between the cystein residues. In HLD2 (referred to as HLBD2 in study IV) the cystein residues (C) were changed to acetamidomethylcystein (Cm) in order to avoid spontanous disulphide bridging. The peptides based on the helix region of hLF and the modifications made in the natural sequence are shown in Table 3.

a a residue

a-helix		β-sheet			
14	20	25	30	35	40
QPE	ΑΤΚĊ FQ	WQRNM	IRKVRO	SPPVS C	IKR

Fig. 5. Natural sequence of the antibacterial $\alpha\beta$ helix region of hLF

Table 2. Peptides based on the antibacterial $\alpha\beta$ region of hLF. The disulphide bridges between the cystein residues are indicated by lines. Pentide code (MW)

replice code (in it)	sequence
HLD1 (3057 g/mol) or HLBD1	AC-EATKCFQWQRNMRKVRGPPVSCIKR-NH2
HLBD1(Acm) (3201 g/mol)	Ac - E A T K C _m F Q W Q R N M R K V R G P P V S C _m I K R - NH ₂
HLD2 (3002 g/mol) or HLBD2	Ac - T K C _m F Q W Q R N M R K V R G P P V S C _m I K R – NH ₂
HLBD3 (3430 g/mol)	KC FQWQRNMRKVRGPPVS C I
HLBD3(Acm) (3576 g/mol)	K C _m F Q W Q R N M R K V R G P P V S C _m I

sequence

Peptide code sequence Downsizing the helix region: HLBD4 QPEATKC FQWQRNMRKVR HLBD5 PEATKC FQWQRNMRKVR HLBD6 EATKC FQWQRNMRKVR HLBD7 ATKC FQWQRNMRKVR HLBD8 TKC FQ WQRNMRKVR HLBD9 **KCFQWQRNMRKVR C FQWQRNMRKVR** HLBD10 FQWQRNMRKVR HLBD11 HLBD12 **O W O R N M R K V R** Alanine scan: HLBDala1 A FOWORNMRKVR HLBDala2 C AQWQRNMRKVR C FAWQRNMRKVR HLBDala3 HLBDala4 C FQA QRNMRKVR HLBDala5 **C F Q W A R N M R K V R** C F Q W Q A N M R K V R HLBDala6 CFQWQRAMRKVR HLBDala7 C FQWQRNAR KVR HLBDala8 HLBDala9 C FQWQRNMAKVR HLBDala10 C F Q W Q R N M R A V R HLBDala11 C F Q W Q R N M R K A R HLBDala12 C FQWQRNMRKVA Substitution of the same kind of a.a. HLBDsk13 C FQ LQ RNMRKVR HLBDsk14 C FQWQ KNMRKVR HLBDsk15 C FQWQ RN LRKVR HLBDsk16 C FQWQ RNMKKVR Negatively charged a.a.: HLBDE17 C FOWE RNMR KVR HLBDE18 C FQWQ ENMR KVR HLBDE19 C FQWQ REMR KVR Charged or hydrophobic a.a.: HLBDsub20 CFOW OrRNMRKVR HLBDsub21 C FOW NIRNMRKVR HLBDsub22 C FOWOR Or MRKVR HLBDsub23 C FQWQ RNIMRKVR Substitution: C FOW KRNMRKVR HLBD10opt1 HLBD10opt2 C FQW KRAMRKVR HLBD10opt3 C FAW KRNMRKVR C FAW QRAMRKVR HLBD10opt4 C FQL QKNMKKVR HLBD10opt5 HLBD10opt6 C FAL KKAMKKVR Lactam bridges: HLBD1(18-22)2 (3069 g/mol) Ac-EAEKCFK WQRNMRKVRGPPVS C IKR-Amid Ac-EATKCFE WQRKMRKVRGPPVSCIKR-Amid HLBD1(18-22)2 (3056 g/mol) AC-EATKCFQ WQREMRKKRGPPVS CIKR-Amid HLBD1(18-22)2 (3085 g/mol)

Table 3. Peptides based on the antibacterial α -helix region of hLF. The modifications made in the natural sequence are highlighted in bold. The lactam and disulphide bridges are indicated with lines.

The modifications of the natural sequence of antibacterial α helix region of hLF were obtained by replacing certain a.a.s with alanine (A), leucine (L), lysine (K), glutamic acid (E), ornithine (Or) and norleucine (Nl). In some peptides the lactam bridges were introduced at different positions between a.a.s E and K in order to induce some helix formation (Table 4). HLD1 cyclic and HLD2 linear peptides were used in the *in vivo* experiments (I, II), while both HLD1 cyclic and linear, HLD2, as well as the other peptides were used in *in vitro* studies (IV).

Limulus assay (III, IV)

The endotoxin contents of LF or peptides and the capacity of the peptides to neutralize LPS and lipid A were analysed by *Limulus* Amoebocyte Lysate assay (LAL) using a kit from Chromogenix. LF or peptides were solved in double distilled water (super Q) for endotoxin determination (III) or in Tris buffer (0.05M, pH 7.3) (IV). For the neutralizing activity determination, different concentrations of the peptides were incubated for 1 h at 37°C in pyrogen free tubes with 0.3 ng/ml LPS/lipid A. Two other LPS neutralizing agents (polymyxin B and a peptide based on the bactericidal/permeability increasing protein, BPI) were used for comparison (IV). The *Limulus* activity was analysed according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Microorganisms (I, IV)

E.coli DS17 of the serotype O6:K5:H- was used in the UTI animal model (I). The strain originates from a child with acute pyelonephritis and expresses type 1 and P fimbriae and hemolysin. Bacterial strains *E. coli* O14, *E.coli* O6K5 (DS 17) *Klebsiella pneumonie* (CCUG 9997), *Enterococcus faecalis* (ATCC 19433); *Staphylococcus epidermidis* (CCUG 18000A), *Staphylococcus aureus* (CCUG 1800), and the yeast *Candida albicans* (ATCC 64549) were used in paper IV.

For UTI infection, the bacteria were cultured in Luria broth supplemented with 0.1% CaCl₂ at 37°C overnight or for two more days (I). For the microbicidal assay the microorganisms were cultured either as above (I) or all organisms were cultured in brain heart infusion medium (BHI) overnight at 37°C (IV). The bacteria were harvested by centrifugation, washed two times, diluted in PBS and adjusted spectrophotometrically to approximately 10⁹ bacteria/ml (I, infection). For the microbicidal activity determination, a volume of the microorganism culture was transferred to a new tube with broth and incubated for two more hour at 37°C. Microorganisms were washed once and suspended in the broth used for microbicidal assay to a concentration of approximately $4x10^6$. The concentration of the bacteria was checked by viable counts.

Anti-microbial activity of LF or peptides (I, IV)

hLF, bLF or hLF peptides were serially diluted in medium. Different media were used depending on the experiment: BHI diluted 1:100 (I, IV), mouse urine (I) or 10 mM phosphate buffer pH 7.4 (I) or 1% bactopeptone (IV). The solutions (200 μ l) were added to the microtiter plates (Nunclon, Nunc, Denmark). The microorganisms were added to the wells in a volume of 10 μ l in order to give a final concentration of 2x10⁵/ml. The concentration of the

stock solution was always checked by viable counts. The plates were incubated at 37°C in a humid chamber for 2 hrs. Thereafter 5 μ l was taken from each well and added as a drop onto a blood agar plate and the plate was incubated overnight at 37 °C. The concentration of LF or peptides giving 99% reduction of the inoculum was defined as MMC₉₉. In some experiments the viable count of microorganisms were determined for each concentration of LF or hLF peptides after 2 h of inoculation with the microorganism (I).

Protocols of oral administration of LF and LF peptides to mice (I, II)

hLF, bLF and the peptides HLD1 and HLD2 were given to the animals with *E. coli* induced urinary tract infection (UTI) (paper I). hLF and the two peptides were given to mice with DX-induced colitis. LF or peptides were dissolved in double distilled (super Q) water or PBS and given to mice perorally with a pipette in a volume of 50 μ l on the back of the tongue. LF and peptides were given in a dose of 500 μ g/mouse at 30 minutes after the instillation of bacteria into the urinary tract in the UTI model. The control groups received pure vehicle (PBS, water, or BSA solution).

Two different protocols of oral administration of hLF and peptides were used in the DXinduced model. They differed with respect to the time at which hLF were given to the animals in relation to the start of the DX-exposure. The dose of hLF or hLF peptides was the same in both protocols. hLF or peptides were given twice a day, once in the morning and once in the afternoon in a dose of 2 mg/mouse till the end of the experiments. hLF was given either prior to the DX exposure (no less than 30 min) or on the third day of DX-exposure. The DX exposed control group was given water or BSA. The animals were killed after 2, or 7 days of DX exposure.

Experimental UTI (I)

C3H/Tif and C3H/HeN female mice at least 8 weeks old (Charles River, Margate Trent, UK and Bomholtgård Breeding and Research Center Ltd. Ry, Denmark) were used.

Prior to inoculation the urinary bladders of mice were emptied by gentle compression of the abdomen. The urine from each mouse was collected and cultivated on lactose-bromthymol blue agar plates in order to check the sterility. The presence of PMN cells in the urine was checked by microscopy. The animals with bacteriuria or leukocyturia (>20 PMN/ml) were excluded.

Mice were infected under ether or methophane anesthesia by inoculation of $100 \ \mu$ l solution of $10^9 \ E.coli$ O6K5 bacteria/ml into the urinary bladder via a catheter (0.61 mm, Intramedic, Becton Dickinson, Sparks, Md.) attached to a 20-mm needle on a tuberculin syringe. Immediately after inoculation the catheter was gently withdrawn. The animals were killed 24 h after infection by cervical dislocation. The number of PMN in the mouse urine was determined 2, 6, and 24 h after the induction of UTI.

Determination of bacterial counts in organs

The number of viable bacteria present in the kidneys and urinary bladders of mice with UTI was determined by culturing suspensions of organ homogenates on blue agar plates. After killing of animals, the organs were removed aseptically and homogenized in 5 ml PBS in

disposable plastic bags. Serial 10-fold dilutions of 50 μ l of organ homogenates were made in sterile PBS and 100 μ l of each dilution were cultured on lactose-bromthymol blue agar plates. The plates were incubated overnight at 37°C. The bacterial concentration was expressed as colony forming units (CFU)/organ. The detection limit of the culturing was 100 bacteria per bladder or pair of kidneys.

E.coli adherence to mouse uroepithelial cells

Uroepithelial cells from uninfected mice were collected by centrifugation (400xg for 10 min at room temperature) of urine pooled from 30 mice (C3H/Tif or C3H/HeN). The sediment was washed once and suspended in PBS to a concentration of 10^5 cells/ml. A mixture of 200 μ l of 10^9 CFU/ml of *E. coli* O6K5 bacteria suspended in PBS, 200 μ l of uroepithelial cell suspension, and 100 μ l of bLF, hLF, HLD1, HLD2 (10 mg/ml), or PBS was incubated on a rotator for 30 min at 37°C. After incubation, 3 ml of cold PBS were added and the cells were spun down, resuspended in PBS and fixed with one drop of neutral buffered formalin (Histofix; Histolab, Göteborg, Sweden). In one experiment with uroepithelial cells from C3H/HeN mice various concentrations of bLF (10, 5, 2.5 and 1,25 mg/ml) were first mixed with bacteria incubated on a rotator for 30 min at 37°C and thereafter with the uroepithelial cells. The mixture was incubated for 1 hr at 37°C with end over rotation and thereafter washed by repeated cycles of centrifugation and resuspension in PBS. The number of bacteria attached to at least 20 cells was determined. Adhesion was scored with an interference contrast microscope (Nicon Optiphot, at 500x magnification). The adherence value was defined as the mean number of adherent bacteria per cell.

Hemagglutination

The ability of LF and peptides to affect bacterial type P or type 1 fimbriae mediated hemagglutination of human or guinea pig erythrocytes, respectively was determined by hemagglutination assay.

Twenty five μ l of twofold serially diluted solutions of bLF, hLF, HLD1 and HLD2 (10 mg/ml initial concentration) in PBS were mixed with 25 μ l of *E. coli* O6K5 bacteria suspended in PBS at a concentration of 10⁹ or 2x10⁹/ml in 96-well microtiter plates (U-shaped, Greiner, Laborteknik, Kebo, Sweden). The plates were shaken at room temperature (RT) for 30 min. Then, 25 μ l of erythrocytes (washed three times and resuspended at a concentration of 2% in PBS) were added. The plate was shaken and incubated for 2 hrs at room temperature. Hemagglutination was read by eye and by bright-field microscopy at x40 magnification.

Bacterial agglutination

The ability of LF or peptides to agglutinate *E.coli* O6K5 bacteria through interaction with type 1 fimbriae was analized by an agglutination assay. Twenty five μ l of bLF, hLF, HLD1, and HLD2 at a concentration of 10 mg/ml was serially diluted twofold in the microtiter plate. An equal volume of PBS or α -methyl-D-mannoside (25 mg/ml in PBS) and 50 μ l of an *E. coli* O6K5 bacterial suspension (1x10⁹) were added. The plate was shaken and incubated at 37°C for 30 min and then kept at 4°C overnight. The agglutination was read by eye and by bright-

field microscopy at x40 magnification. The reciprocal of the highest dilution rate giving bacterial agglutination was defined as the agglutination titer.

Dextran-sulphate-induced colitis in mice (II)

C57BI/6J male mice at 8 weeks of age (Bomholtgård Breeding and Research Centre) were used. Acute colitis was induced by giving 5% dextran sulphate (DX) (TdB Consultancy, Uppsala) in the drinking water. DX with MW of 40-44 kDa and a sulphur content of 15-17% was used. Fresh DX solutions were prepared daily, and the pH was adjusted to 8.5. Animals were given DX for either 2 or 7 days. At the end of the experiments the animals were killed by cervical dislocation. The presence of occult blood was evaluated in the faeces of animals with DX-induced colitis by using a hemocult test (Bergman&Beving, Mölndal, Sweden). The animals were also inspected for macroscopic rectal bleeding.

Histology of colonic mucosa

The colon was removed, washed gently, divided into 3 segments (distal, middle and proximal) and each segment into two parts (one part was used for histology, one for immunohistochemistry, see below). The part for histology was fixed in 4% neutral buffered formalin, embedded in paraffin, sectioned and stained with hematoxylin-eosin. The following scoring system was applied: score 0: intact crypt; score 1: loss of the basal third of the crypt; score 2: loss of the basal two thirds of the crypt; score 3: loss of the entire crypt with the surface epithelium remaining intact, score 4: loss of both the entire crypt and surface epithelium (239). The severity of colitis was estimated by measuring the areas with different scoring using a Leica microscope (Leitz, DMRB) connected to a computerized image-analysis system (Leica Q500 MC, Cambridge, UK). The evaluation was done blindly. The percentage of the damaged area to the total mucosa area was multiplied with its score and added together to a final score of the section.

Immunostaining and immunofluorescence (II, III)

Colon tissue (II)

Sections (5µm) of the frozen-Tissue Tek-embedded segments were made transversely using a cryostat (1720 Digital, Leitz), fixed in cold acetone (50% acetone for 30 seconds and then 100% for 5 minutes) and then air dried for 1 hr. The fixed sections were kept at -70° C in aluminium foil until stained. Depletion of endogenous peroxidase activity was performed on the sections for 20 minutes at room temperature with a solution of 1 U/l glucose oxidase (Sigma), 10 mM glucose, and 1 mM NaN₃. The sections were incubated for 15 minutes with avidin (Vector Labs, Burlingame, CA) followed by washing three times with PBS for 5 minutes and incubation for 15 minutes with biotin (Vector Labs) in order to block the endogenous avidin-biotin-binding-activity. After washing three times with PBS for 5 minutes, the slides were incubated overnight at 4°C with primary monoclonal antibodies diluted in PBS-Tween with 2% BSA and 2% goat serum (30 µl/section). The following monoclonal antibodies were used: F4/80 (F4/80 macrophage antigen, clone CI:A3-1, Serotec, Oxford, UK); L3T4 (CD4, clone RM4-5, Pharmingen, San Diego, USA); Ly-2 (CD8, clone 53-6.7, Pharmingen) and biotinylated mouse anti-mouse I-Ab (clone AF6-120.1, Pharmingen) diluted

at 5 μ g/ml. Purified rat IgG2b (clone LO-DNP-11, Serotec) and IgG2a, κ , (clone P35–95, Pharmingen) in the same concentrations as the primary antibodies were used as isotype controls. Tissue sections were washed 3 times with PBS for 5 min between each step of incubation. For F4/80, CD4 and CD8 staining, the sections were incubated for one hour with the secondary biotinylated polyclonal goat anti-rat IgG antibodies (mouse IgG absorbed, Pharmingen, 2.5 µg/ml) diluted in PBS-Tween with 2% BSA. The slides were thereafter incubation with avidin-conjugated-peroxidase (ABComplex, Dako, Danmark) followed by with the peroxidase substrate solution consisting of 3-amino-9-ethyl-carbazole (Sigma) and H_2O_2 for 5 minutes. All sections were counter stained with Mayer's hematoxylin for 5 minutes and mounted with Aquamount improved (BDH, Laboratory, Poole, England). The number of positively stained cells were evaluated by microscopy (Leitz, DMRB) connected to a computerised image-analysis system (Leica Q500 MC). The slides were analysed blindly. At least five randomly selected fields of each tissue segment were counted. F4/80 in submucosa, CD4 and CD8-positive cells were expressed as number of cells/area of tissue, while MHC class II (I-A^b) and F4/80 expression in the mucosa was recorded as the stained tissue area divided with the whole measured area x 100%.

The procedure for staining the cytokine positive cells in the colon tissues was similar as the protocol described above with some exceptions. The sections were fixed at 4°C for 8 min with a freshly prepared 2% paraformaldehyde in PBS. The endogenous peroxidase was blocked with 1% H_2O_2 . Eagle buffered salt solution (EBSS) containing 0.1% saponin was used to prepare the washing buffer, the endogenous peroxidase and biotin blocking solutions, and to dilute the antibodies.

Saponin is a plant glycoside with high affinity for cholesterol and was used in order to allow the cytokine antibodies to penetrate through the cell surface membrane, the cytosol, and the membranes of the endoplasmic reticulum and the Golgi organelle. The permeabilization induced by saponin is reversible, therefore it is important to add it to all the incubation and washings steps. The following monoclonal antibodies were used for cytokine staining: rat anti-mouse TNF- α (IgG1, clone MP6-XT22, Pharmingen) and rat anti-mouse IL-10 (IgG 1, clone JES5-2A5, Serotec) diluted to a concentration of 5 µg/ml.

LF in monocytes (III)

The intracellular localization of exogenous LF in human monocytic cells was analyzed by immunostaining using LF specific antibodies. THP-1 cells were either cultured on chamber slides and treated for 4 hrs with hLF at 37°C, or the cells were settled in 24 well plates and treated with LF for different time points (10, 30, 240 min) at 37°C. The controls were treated with cell assay medium instead. The chamber slides were washed with PBS and allowed to dry for 30 min at room temperature. The cells collected from 24 well plates were washed by centrifugation three times with cold PBS, and the cell pellet rapidly frozen in liquid nitrogen as described for colon tissue. The chamber slides or 5 μ m cryostat sections of the cell pellet were fixed in cold acetone and stained as described above for colonic tissue. For staining the chamber slides the following antibodies were used: as primary antibodies mouse monoclonal antibodies to hLF (IgG1 k) or isotype control mouse (Becton Dickinson) diluted at 8 μ g/ml in PBS-T containing 2% BSA and as secondary antibodies biotinylated F(ab²)₂ fragment of rabbit anti-mouse immunoglobulin (Dako, Denmark) diluted 1:400 in PBS-T containing
2%BSA and 2% normal serum. For staining the cryostat sections of the cell pellets the following antibodies were used: affinity purified goat anti-bLF (Bethyl Laboratory, Montgomery, TX) and rabbit anti-hLF immunoglobulin fraction (Dako) diluted 1:50 in PBS-T containing 2% HSA or BSA. The slides were analyzed by light microscopy.

To confirm the nuclear localization of LF, the confocal fluorescence microscopy was used. Cells were treated with LF at 37°C in 24 well plates. The cells were washed with cold PBS (3x). Thereafter, cytospin preparation of cells were obtained and fixed for 60 min with 2% paraformaldehyde in PBS. For preventing non-specific binding, PBS-T containing 2% BSA and 10% rabbit serum was added to the slides for 20 min. After washing, the slides were treated with 0.2% Triton X-100 in PBS for 2 min in order to permeabilize the cell membrane. Incubation with 2% BSA and 10% rabbit serum was repeated. After washing, the slides were incubated for 2 hrs with FITC conjugated affinity purified F(ab)₂ fragment of rabbit antihuman lactoferrin diluted 1:50 in PBS-T containing 2%BSA (hLF staining) or goat anti-bLF (affinity purified, Bethyl Laboratories) diluted 1:100 in PBS-T containing 2% HSA (bLF staining). For bLF staining, after washing, the slides were incubated for 1 h with rabbit F(ab²)₂ anti-goat IgG-FITC labeled diluted 1:500 in PBS-T containing 2% HSA. The slides were washed in PBS, mounted in fluorescent mounting medium (Dako) and examined by a confocal microscope supplied with argon laser and equipped with an excitation filter set at 488, 568 and 647 nm (Carl Zeiss, Germany). A series of 15 optical sections at 1 µm intervals were recorded through cells.

ELISA (I, II, III)

The method was used in order to quantify the levels of hLF in the serum and urine of mice (I, II), the cytokines in the serum of mice with DX-induced colitis (II), and the cytokine secretion in the cell supernatants of LPS-stimulated human monocytic cell lines (III).

The basic protocol for hLF and human cytokines determination was similar, with some exceptions. The primary and secondary antibodies used in different ELISAs are indicated in Table 4.

The plates (Maxisorb, Nunc, Denmark) were coated overnight either at 4°C or room temperature with the primary antibodies appropriately diluted in the dilution buffer (0.1 M bicarbonate buffer pH 9.6 or PBS pH 7.4 for hLF and cytokine determination, respectively). After washing with PBS containing 0.05% Tween (PBS-T), the plates were blocked with the blocking buffer (5% fish gelatin in PBS or 1-5% BSA in PBS for hLF and cytokine determination, respectively) at room temperature for 1 or 16 hrs, depending on the protocol. For IL-10 and IL-12 determination the plates were left to dry at room temperature overnight after blocking. Thereafter, the samples and the standards appropriately diluted in the sample dilution medium (1% fish gelatine in PBS-T or cell assay medium consisting in RPMI 1640, 5% FCS and 1% pest) were added to the plates in duplicates. The biotinylated secondary antibodies diluted in 1% BSA in PBS were incubated for 2 hrs at room temperature and then washed. For hLF determination alkaline phosphatase conjugated antibodies diluted in 1% fish gelatine in PBS-T were added. For cytokine determination (except IL-10 and IL-12), biotinylated secondary antibody appropriately diluted in 2% BSA in PBS were added. The

plates were incubated overnight at 4°C. After washing, the plates were incubated with the alkaline phosphatase substrate for hLF determination.

antigen	primary antibodies	clone	company	conc. (µg/ml)	sample dil.	secondary antibodies	company	conc. (µg/ml)	detection enzyme	sensitivity of the assay	study
hLF	rabbit anti-hLF (IgG fraction	on)	Dako	18	undiluted 1:2	alkaline phosphatase conjugated rabbit anti-hI	ICN _F	0.6		1.5 ng/ml	ĻП
Human cytokines											
π1β	mono clonal mouse anti human IL-1β	6217.111	R&D Systems	4	1:2 1:4 1:20 1:40	biotinylated polyclonal goat anti human IL-1β	R&D Systems	0.1	alkaline phosphatase	16 pg/ml	ш
TNF-α	mono clonal mouse anti human TNF-α	28401.111	R&D Systems	4	1:2 1:4	biotinylated polyclonal goat anti human TNF-α	R&D Systems	0.2	alkaline phosphatase	16 pg/ml	ш
IL-6	mono clonal mouse anti human IL-6	6708.111	R&D Systems	4	1:2 1:4 1:20 1:40	biotinylated polyclonal goat anti human IL-6	R&D Systems	0.025	alkaline phosphatase	16 pg/ml	ш
IL-8	mono clonal mouse anti human IL-8	6217.111	R&D Systems	4	1:25 1:50	biotinylated polyclonal goat anti human IL-8	R&D Systems	0.02	alkaline phosphatase	32 pg/ml	ш
IL-10	mono clonal mouse anti human IL-10	B-N 10	Diaclone	1:100 dil	1:2	biotinylated monoclonal anti humaan IL-10	Diaclon	e 1:50 dil	horseradish peroxidase	16 pg/ml	ш
IL-12	mono clonal mouse anti human IL-12	B-T 10	Diaclone	1:400 dil	1:2	biotinylated	Diaclon	e 1:50 dil	horseradish peroxidase	16 pg/ml	ш

Table 4. Antibodies used in ELISA

For cytokine detection, the plates were incubated for 20 minutes with either horseradish peroxidase conjugated streptavidin (diluted 1:6700 in 1% PBS-T, IL-10 and IL-12) or alkaline phosphatase conjugated extravidin diluted 1:1000. After washing 4 times, the substrates for alkaline or horse radish peroxidase, respectively (1 mg/ml p-nitrophenyl phosphate in 10 mmol/l diethanolamine, 0.5 mmol MgCl₂, pH 9.5 or tetramethylbenzidine) were added to the plates. The color development was either read in a microplate reader (Multiskan Bichromatic, Labsystem, Göteborg, Sweden) at 405 nm or the reaction was first stopped with 1 M H_2SO_4 and then read at 450 nm.

Mouse serum samples were analysed for IL-1 β , TNF- α , IL-6, IL-10 and IL-12 using ELISA kits (R&D system and Biosource International, Camarillo, CA) according to the manufacturer's protocols. Serum samples were diluted 1:2. The detection limit for these cytokines were 8 pg/ml for IL-1 β , 15 pg/ml for IL-12, 30 pg/ml for IL-6 and IL-10, and 47 pg/ml for TNF- α .

IL-6 determination by bioassay (I, III)

The method was used to measure IL-6 levels in urine and serum of animals with UTI, and IL-6 secretion in the supernatants of LPS-stimulated THP-1 cells (I, III). B9 hybridoma cell line which is dependent on IL-6 for growth was used. The cells were harvested from the tissue flasks and seeded into microtiter plates at the concentration of 5000 cells/well. Samples or IL-6 standard (Genzyme Corporation Cambrige, MA) were added to the cells and incubated for 72 hrs in Iscove's modified Dulbecco's medium supplemented with 5×10^{-5} M β -mercaptoethanol and 5% fetal calf serum (FCS). ³H-thymidine was added 4 hrs before harvesting the cells. One unit of IL-6 per ml was required for half-maximal proliferation of B9 cells (approximately equivalent to 1 pg).

Cell assay (III)

The ability of LF to affect the LPS-induced cytokine production was investigated in two human monocytic cell lines (THP-1 and Mono Mac 6) which were stimulated with E. coli LPS (O55:B5). THP-1 was obtained from ATCC (Manassas, VA, USA) and maintained in RPMI 1640 medium supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated FCS (GIBCO, BRL, Life Technologies INC, Gaitesburg, MD), 1% sodium pyruvate (Gibco) and 2.5% HEPES (Gibco). Mono Mac 6 was obtained from DSM (Braunschweig, Germany) and maintained in RPMI 1640 supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated FCS, 1% sodium pyruvate, 1% Lglutamine, 1% bovine insuline and 1% non essential amino sugars (Gibco). The cells were maintained at 37°C in a 5% CO₂ incubator. The two cell lines differed with respect to the maturity. THP-1 cells are less matured, expressing low levels of CD14 and MHC class II on the cell surface, while Mono Mac 6 cells are more matured, expressing higher levels of CD14 and MHC class II. The THP-1 cells were prestimulated for 16 hrs with 100 U/ml IFNy (human recombinant, produced in E. coli >99% pure, endotoxin level< $10EU/1x10^5U$, Boehring Mannheim Biochemica, Mannheim, Germany) in order to increase the sensitivity to LPS. For the cell experiments, the cell density was adjusted to 1x10⁶ cells/ml in the cell assay medium (RPMI 1640 containing 5% FCS and 1% pest) and 400 µl were added to 24 wellplates. The cells were allowed to settle for 1 hr in the cell incubator and thereafter stimulated with 5-10 ng/ml of LPS (*E. coli* serotype O55:B5; Sigma Chemical CO., St. Louis, Mo) for different time points (0, 1, 2, 4, 6, 12 and 18 hrs). Thirty minutes before or after the LPS addition, the cells were given LF. In one experiment, the cells were stimulated with 250 ng/ml recombinant IL-1 β (rIL-1b, R&D systems, Abingdon, UK). The viability of the cells in the presence of LPS or/and LF ranged within 85-95% as measured by trypan blue exclusion.

Reverse transcriptase PCR (RT-PCR) (III)

The cytokine mRNA expression was analysed by a semiquantitative RT-PCR. A simultaneuosly amplified sequence of the housekeeping gene glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (G3PDH) was used for comparison. The total RNA was extracted from the cell pellets with a ready to use reagent, which contained phenol and guanidinium thiocyanate in a monophase solution (RNA STAT-60, Tel-Test"B" Inc.; Friendswood, TX, USA). After being extracted with chloroform, precipitated with isopropanol and washed with ethanol according to the manufacturer's instructions, the RNA was treated with RNase-free DNaseI (Promega, Falkenberg, Sweden), in order to remove the genomic DNA. The yield and purity of RNA was quantified by measuring the ratio of the optical density at 260 and 280 nm.

Successful isolation of undegraded RNA was monitored by minigel electrophoresis in 3% agarose in the presence of ethidium bromide and identification of the 28S and 18S ribosomal RNA bands.

One μ g of extracted RNA was used for cDNA synthesis in a 30 μ l reaction mix containing 3.3 mM random hexamer primer (pd(N)6; Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Sweden), 1xRT buffer (GIBCO) 0.5 mM dNTP (dATP, dCTP, dGTP and dTTP; Amersham Pharmacia Biotech), 1U/ml human placenta RNAase inhibitor (Promega) and 13.3U/ml reverse transcriptase (Superscript;GIBCO), and diethyl pyrocarbonate-treated water (DEPEC-H₂O). The reaction was carried out at 42°C for 60 min. After synthesis, samples were stored at -70°C until the PCR amplification. For each cytokine, commercially available specific primers, positive and negative controls (Clontech Laboratories, Palo Alto, CA, USA) were used for PCR amplification. The housekeeping gene, glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (G3PDH) was simultaneously amplified. Commercial available primer pairs for cytokines were used. Two µl of cDNA were added to a reaction mixure with a final concentration of 1X PCR II (Perkin Elmer), 2mM of MgCl₂, 0.2 mM of each dNTP, 0.4 mM of each primer and 1.25U Taq polymerase (AmpliTaq gold; Perkin Elmer) in a final volume of 50 µl. The PCR profile used was denaturation at 94°C for 45s, annealing at 60°C for 45s, and extension at 72°C for 2 min (Gene Amp PCR system 9600, Perkin Elmer). The gene products were separated by electrophoresis in 3% agarose gel containing ethidium bromide. The gels were photographed in UV light by a polaroid camera. IPLab Gel software was used for densitometric analysis of the bands of the scanned gel images. The levels of cytokine mRNA were expressed as the ratio between the cytokine and the G3PDH gene products for each sample.

Preparation of nuclear protein extracts (III)

Cells were harvested on ice after 1 or 2 hrs of stimulation with LPS and washed two times by centrifugation (300g, 5 min) at 4°C with cold PBS. Hypotonic buffer (1.5 ml containing 10

mmol/l HEPES pH 7.9, 0.1mmol/l EGTA, 10mmol/KCl, 2.5mg/ml BSA, 0.75mmol/spermidine, Sigma, 0.15 mmol/l spermine, Sigma, Complete TM proteinase inhibitors, Roche Diagnosics, Mannheim, Germany, and 1 mmol/l DTT, Roche Diagnostics) was added to the cell pellet. The cells were homogenized on ice by 8 strokes with a B pestle in a Dounce homogenizer. Cell nuclei were collected by centrifugation at 16000 g at 4°C for 10 min. The nuclei were resuspended in 60-100 μ l of elution buffer (20 mmol/l HEPES pH 7.9, 25% glycerol 0.42 mol/l NaCl, 1 mmol/l EDTA,1mM/l EGTA, 1mmol/DTT) supplemented with the same proteinase inhibitors as in the hypotonic buffer. After extraction for 45 min at 4°C, the nuclear proteins were separated from nuclei by centrifugation at 16000 g at 4°C for 1 h. The supernatant containing the proteins, was collected and stored in aliquots at -70°C. Protein concentrations of the nuclear extracts were measured according to Bradford using a protein assay kit (Pierce, Stockholm, Sweden). Bovine serum albumin was used as a protein standard.

Electrophoretic mobility shift assay (EMSA) (III)

The ability of LF to interfere with NF- κ B binding to the TNF– α promoter was analyzed by EMSA. Nuclear protein extracts were analyzed by EMSA for their ability to bind to a specific α^{32} P labeled oligonucleotide, corresponding to the sequence –646 to -613 on the human TNF- α promoter containing a binding site for the transcription factor NF- κ B. The protein–DNA binding reaction was carried out in a volume of 20 µl containing 20 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.9, 75 mM NaCl, 0.1 mM EGTA, 1mM DTT, 5% glycerol and 5 µg of poly (dI-dC)poly (dI-dC), (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Sweden). Approximately 70,000 Cerenkov cpm corresponding to 2 ng of the probe and equal amounts of nuclear protein extracts were added to each reaction mixture and allowed to proceed for 30 min at room temperature. The reaction mixtures were then separated by electrophoresis through a native 5% polyacrylamide gel containing 0.25X TBE (2.2 mmol/l tris borate, 2.2 mmmol/l boric acid, 0.5 mmol/l EDTA) and 3% glycerol, to distinguish DNA-protein complexes from unbound DNA probe.

Statistics

Differences between groups were analysed for significance by either non parametric Kruskal Wallis test followed by Dunn's post test for multiple comparison (II), or ANOVA test followed by Bonferoni post test for multiple comparison (III) when more that 2 groups were compared. Mann-Whitney U-test was used when two groups were compared (II). This test was also used in I. Frequencies were analyzed by Fisher's Exact test (II). Differences were considered significant for values of p<0.05.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Orally given hLF and peptides based on the antibacterial region of hLF are active against experimental *E.coli* UTI in mice (I)

The effect of orally given LF and peptides based on the anti-bacterial region of hLF (HLD1 and HLD2) on the infection and inflammation induced at a remote site from the gut, the urinary tract, was investigated in this study.

LF or peptide treatment was initiated 30 min after the induction of UTI. Since *in vitro* studies showed a more potent antibacterial effect of bLF than hLF, two mouse strains were used in the first series of experiments for bLF treatment (C3H/Tif and C3H/HeN) for comparing the effects in similar, but not identical strains. The hLF effect was assessed only in C3H/Tif mice. The number of bacteria present in the kidney and urinary bladder 24 hrs after infection was significantly reduced in LF treated animals compared to the control. Twenty nine and fifty seven percent of the animals in the hLF treated group had no detectable bacteria in the kidneys and bladder respectively, but none in the control group (Figs. 1 a and 2 a, I). The corresponding figures for the bLF group were 14 and 35 percent respectively, in the C3H/Tif mice and 11 and 39 in the C3H/HeN mice (Figs 1 and 2, I). The inflammatory parameters (number of PMN and IL-6 levels in the urine as well as IL-6 in the serum) were also reduced in the LF treated animals compared to the controls (Figs. 3, 4, and 5, I).

Since the overall results of the first series of experiments showed that hLF was somewhat more efficient than bLF in reducing the infection and inflammation in the urinary tract, synthetic peptides based on the antibacterial region of hLF were compared with hLF in the next series of experiments. The results showed that the linear peptide HLD2 was as effective as hLF in reducing the number of bacteria in the kidney (Table 2, I). A similar pattern was seen for HLD1 although protection was not quite significant (Table 2, I).

A summary of the main effects of LF and peptides on the parameters analyzed is shown in Table 5.

The next question asked was if hLF is taken up into the circulation and transported to the urinary tract, exerting its activity locally. The analysis of hLF in the serum by ELISA showed that it was present in the serum of 11 out of 24 animals treated with hLF, but not in those treated with the vehicle, indicating that the protein can pass over to the circulation (data not shown). Moreover, by ELISA, hLF was found in the urine of uninfected mice given hLF (Fig. 5). Thus, hLF effects could be mediated locally.

Next, the possible mechanism of the hLF effects in the urinary tract was addressed. Since adherence of bacteria to the uroepithelial cells is the first step in the pathogenesis of UTI, the interference of LF with this activity was investigated. Agglutination of bacteria by bLF has been reported and thus this aspect was also investigated. hLF or the peptides affected neither adherence nor agglutination of bacteria. However, the mannosylated bLF blocked the adherence of *E.coli* by 50% and bacterial agglutination via binding to type 1 fimbriae (data not shown). This indicates that the interference with mucosal adherence of bacteria is not the mechanism responsible for the anti-infectious effects of hLF or peptides.

	No. of bactor in the urina 24 hrs after	No of PMN in urine			IL-6 levels in urine			IL-6 levels in serum	
treatment	kidneys	bladder	2	6	24 hrs	2	6	24 hrs	24 hrs
hLF	¥۵	¥ ^{b,c}	¥	(1)	₩h	+	n	o no	¥
HLD1	₩ª	no	n.d.	n.d.	no	n.d.	n.	d. n.d.	n.d.
HLD2	(↓)°	no	n.d.	n.d.	no	n.d.	n.	d. n.d	n.d.
bLF	₽f	₩g	₽i	no	no	₩i	n	o no	no

Table 5. The effects of LF or peptide treatment on the parameters analyzed in UTI compared to the control.



Fig. 5. Levels of hLF in the urine of C3H/Tif mice treated perorally with hLF. The bars represent the mean and standard error of urinary hLF levels in four to six animals per time point.



Fig. 6. Concentration of E.coli O6K5 bacteria in undiluted urine and phosphate buffer in the presence of hLF, bLF, HLD1 or HLD2 after 2 hrs of incubation The concentration of bacteria in the inoculum was $2x10^{5}$ CFU/ml and the number of bacteria in the controls were $1.4x10^{5}$ and $2.2x10^{5}$ CFU/ml.

A 60% reduction of the bacterial number was observed in undiluted urine in the presence of HLD2 compared to the control after 2 hrs of incubation (Fig. 6). Urine by itself had a bacteriostatic and bactericidal effect on bacteria. Both HLD1 and HLD2 killed 100% of the inoculum in the phosphate buffer (Fig. 6). hLF and bLF reduced the concentration of bacteria to 18 and 2% respectively.

The results indicated that hLF is effective in reducing infection and inflammation in the urinary tract. The effects are possibly mediated by the hLF or peptides locally. The bactericidal activity of hLF, or fragments thereof is suggested as a possible mechanism. The bactericidal activity of the peptides are affected by the salt concentration. Therefore, it is possible that the milieu of the renal tubuli with a low salt concentration might be the site were the peptides are the most effective against bacteria. Whether the intact hLF molecule or fragments thereof is the main component reaching the circulation has not been elucidated. It is not excluded that the mechanism by which hLF exerts its effects may be multifactorial. Since anti-bacterial and anti-inflammatory activities have been described for hLF *in vitro* it is possible that both of these properties also act *in vivo* (163). Thus, the anti-inflammatory activity could be either a consequence of the anti-bacterial effect or the downregulation of IL-6, or both.

Anti-inflammatory activities of hLF in acute DX-induced colitis in mice (II)

The anti-inflammatory activities of hLF *in vivo* were investigated using a model of inflammation of the gut. Acute colitis was induced in mice by giving DX in the drinking water for either 2, or 7 days. Oral administration of hLF and peptides was initiated either before or after an inflammation had been established, e.g., on the third day of the DX exposure. In the control group the hLF or peptide solution was replaced by solely vehicle. The appearance of blood in the faeces was delayed and partly reduced in the hLF treated animals (Figs. 1 a, b, and 2 a, b, II). The shortening of the colon, a pathological effect of the DX exposure, was reduced in the hLF treated animals compared to the control (Figs. 1 c. Table 2, II). Treatment with hLF starting on the third day of the DX exposure also resulted in

diminished bleeding and contraction of the colon. Also the IL-1 β levels in the blood were significantly diminished in the hLF treated group compared to the control (Fig. 1 d, II). A significantly reduced crypt score and reduced numbers of CD4⁺, F4/80 positive macrophages, and TNF- α producing cells were detected by histology and immunohistochemistry in the distal colon of hLF treated animals after 7 days of DX exposure (Fig. 2 c, II, and Fig.7). The HLD1 and HLD2 gave almost identical results to those of hLF concerning the clinical parameters after two days of DX exposure (Fig. 1, II). A summary of the effects of orally given hLF or peptides in the acute colitis is presented in Table 6.

DX exposure	treatment	occult blood	macroscopical rectal	colon length	serum IL-1β	crypt score distal colon
(days)			bleeding			
2	hLF	(♥)	(♥)	(个)	¥	no ^a
	HLD1	(♥)	(♥)	1	*	no ^a
	HLD2	Ŧ	(♥)	↑	¥	no ^a
7	hLF	Ψ.	4	n.d	no	¥
	hLF⁵	n.d.	$\mathbf{+}$	1	n.d.	n.d.

Table 6. The effects of hLF or peptide treatment on the clinical parameters in DX induced colitis compared to the control.

♦ significantly reduced parameter; (Ψ), reduced, but not significant; **no**, parameter not changed; n.d. not done; ^a no significant damage in the colon after 2 days of DX exposure; ^b hLF treatment started on the third day of DX exposure; ^c fewer hemocult positive mice during the first 3 days of DX exposure, and significant only on day 2 of DX exposure "fewer mice with macroscopical rectal bleeding on days 3, 4 and 6 of DX exposure, and significantly fewer on day 4.

hLF was detected in the serum of animals perorally treated with hLF, but not in the controls (Table 1, II), indicating that the protein can reach the colon not only via the gut, but also through the circulation. The histopathological damages induced by DX in the colon consisted in epithelial exfoliation and infiltration of inflammatory cells. The damages induced by DX were more pronounced after seven days in the distal and middle parts of the colon, while the proximal part was less affected. The effects of hLF on the length of the colon and the improved crypt score could be due to its reported ability to stimulate the proliferation of epithelial cells (255). Although the role of bacteria in the initiation of DX-induced colitis model is debated, there is a shift in the normal bacterial flora (251, 252). Thus, increased numbers of the *Clostridium* species, *Bacteroidaceae* and *Enterobacteriaceae* were detected in the faeces of mice exposed to DX (234). This may have some bearings on the development of the disease. A contribution of bacteria and bacterial products in the severity of the later phase of the DX induced colitis was reported (240).



Fig. 7. The number of F4/80-positive cells in the colonic mucosa (a) and submucosa (b), the number of CD4-positive cells (c), and TNF-a producing cells (d) in the colonic mucosa of mice treated with DX for seven days. The DX-treated mice were given hLF or water (controls). The boxes indicate the 25^{th} , 50^{th} and 75^{th} percentiles and the bars the lowest and the highest values. *p< 0.05, ** p<0.01, Mann Whitney U test.

Antibacterial activities against *Clostridium* spp. were reported for orally given bLF *in vivo* in a model of colonization of mice with these bacteria (127). Thus, it is possible that the antibacterial activities of hLF or peptides against members of *Clostridium* and *Enterobacteria* (*E. coli*) could have contributed to the reduced symptoms observed in the hLF or peptide treated mice compared to the controls.

The macrophages are suggested to contribute to the pathogenesis of the DX-induced colitis (234, 248). An increased number of these cells (F4/80 positive) was detected in our study in the colonic mucosa and the submucosal oedema after seven days of DX exposure compared to DX-unexposed animals (Fig. 3 a, II and data not shown). The increased number of F4/80 macrophages in the colonic mucosa has also been reported by others (244). The macrophages may secrete cytokines which contribute to the tissue damage (244-247). A lower number of F4/80 positive macrophages was found in the middle part of the colon of the hLF- and HLD1 treated groups after 2 days of DX exposure compared to the control (Fig. 1 e, II). The hLF treatment also significantly reduced the number of infiltrating F4/80 macrophages in the colonic mucosa after seven days of exposure (Fig. 7 a, b). This finding correlated with a reduced number of TNF- α producing cells in the distal colonic mucosa (Fig. 7 d) and IL-10 producing cells in the submucosa oedema of the middle part of the colon of the hLF treated mice compared with controls (data not shown).

hLF treatment reduced the number of CD4-positive cells, either by a indirect or direct mechanism. Although the CD 4 positive cells are not crucial for the induction of DX colitis,

the reduction by LF treatment may reflect a reduced immune response. *In vitro* studies have shown that hLF could inhibit proliferation and cytokine production of a CD4/TH1, but not of a TH2 cell line. This effect could posibly have some bearing on the observed reduction of CD4 positive cells.

In conclusion, hLF has anti-inflammatory activities in the colon and its bactericidal region may contribute to these activities.

Lactoferrin down-regulates the LPS-induced cytokine production in monocytic cells via NF- κ B (III)

Our *in vivo* studies showed that hLF is mediating anti-inflammatory activities in the colon and urinary tract (I, II). LPS induced host effector mechanisms have reported to contribute to the severity of the disease in the later phase of DX induced colitis (240). LPS is a potent inducer of inflammation in the urinary tract (223). *In vitro* studies have demonstrated that LF down-regulates the LPS-induced IL-1 β , TNF- α and IL-6 cytokine production in monocytic cells (145, 163, 164). The mechanism by which LF is inhibiting the LPS-induced cytokine production in THP-1 and Mono Mac 6 monocytic cell lines was studied in paper III, by investigating the effect of LF on cytokine mRNA expression and the involvement of NF- κ B.

LF inhibited the LPS-induced cytokine production in a monocytic cell lines in a dose dependent manner and regardless of the time at which LF was added to the cells in relation to LPS (30 min before or after) (Fig. 1, III and Figs 8, 9).



Fig. 8. Dose-inhibitory activity of LF on LPS-induced TNF- α secretion in Mono Mac 6 cells. bLF (50, 100, 200 µg/10⁶ cells) or hLF (50, 100, 200, 500 µg/10⁶ cells) were added to the cells 30 minutes before (bLF+LPS or hLF+LPS), or after (LPS+bLF or LPS+hLF) the addition of LPS (5 ng/10⁶ cells). The results are expressed as percentage of maximal response. The mean±SEM from three separate experiments are indicated. ***p<0.01, ANOVA test followed by Bonferoni test for multiple comparison. The statistical significance for the highest dose of LF versus control is indicated.

LF inhibited the LPS-induced secretion of TNF- α to 82-85% of the response, IL-6 to 56-68%, IL-1 β to 44-64%, and IL-8 to 20-34 % in THP-1 cells at 18 hrs (Table 1, III). This inhibitory effect was obtained with a dose of 50 and 200 µg/ml for bLF and hLF. Increasing the concentration to 200 and 500 ug/ml for bLF, and hLF respectively, did not significantly



Fig. 9. The effect of LF on IL-6 (a,b), IL-8 (c, d), IL-1 β (e, f) and IL-10 (g, h) secretion in the supernatants of Mono mac 6 cells. Cells were given bLF (200 μ g/10⁶ cells) or hLF (500 μ g/10⁶ cells) 30 minutes before (bLF+LPS or hLF+LPS) or after (LPS+bLF or LPS+hLF) the addition of LPS (5 ng/10⁶ cells). The results are expressed as percentage of the maximal response. The means±SEM from three separate experiments are indicated. ***p< 0.001.

The effect of LF on cytokine secretion was similar when monitored in a more mature monocytic cell line, Mono Mac 6 (Figs. 8, 9). The dose of LF needed to inhibit the LPS-induced TNF- α secretion to 70-80% was 200 and 500 µg/ml for bLF and hLF, respectively (Fig. 8). At these doses LF also inhibited the IL-6, IL-8, IL-1 β and IL-10 after 6 and 18 hrs. Since the cytokines are mostly regulated at the transcriptional level, the effect of LF on cytokine mRNA expression was further investigated in THP-1 cells. By a semiquantitative RT-PCR method a lower level of LPS-induced TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6 and IL-8 mRNA was



Fig. 10. The effect of bLF on LPS-induced mRNA expression (a, c, e, g) and the kinetics of cytokine secretion (b, d, f, h) in THP-1 cells. Cells were given bLF (50 μ g/10⁶) 30 minutes before or after the addition of LPS (10 ng/10⁶ cells). The TNF- α (a), IL-6 (b), IL-8 (e) and IL-1 β (g) mRNA expression was assessed by RT-PCR using G3PDH as a house keeping gene. The effects of bLF at the peak of the cytokine mRNA expression are presented (2 hrs in a, e, and g, 4 hrs in c). The results are expressed as a percentage of maximal response. The mean±SEM from three separate experiments are indicated. *p<0.05, *p<0.01, **p<0.001.

The reported binding of LF to LPS and the prevention of LPS binding to CD14 receptor via competition with LBP could partly explain the inhibitory activity on cytokine production (105, 106, 109). However, inhibition was seen in our system both when LF was added to the cells before and after LPS. Moreover, it was previously shown that LF inhibits the TNF- α induced IL-6 secretion and in this study we noted the ability of hLF to inhibit the IL-1 β -induced IL-6 secretion (163). These results suggested that LF may have a more general effect on cytokine transduction pathways. Several studies have shown that LF is taken up by monocytic cells (150, 167-169). However, the fate of the protein and the effects intracellularly are not fully elucidated (150, 169, 256). Therefore, we followed the uptake of LF intracellularly by immunohistochemistry and fluorescence confocal microscopy. LF was detected in THP-1 cells as early as after 10 min of incubation and in the nucleoli after 30 min (Figs. 3, 4 and Table 3 in III).

Since NF- κ B regulates the transcription of pro-inflammatory cytokine genes, the interference of LF with LPS induced activation of this transcription factor was further investigated. A decreased binding of NF- κ B to the human TNF- α promoter was found by EMSA after 1 h of incubation with LPS when LF was added to the cells 30 minutes before LPS (Fig. 5 a, III). The response was dose dependent, a dose of 500 and 200, but not 50 μ g/10⁶ cells of hLF decreased the DNA binding of NF- κ B. The decreased LPS-induced binding of NF- κ B by LF was also seen after 2 hrs of incubation with LPS irrespective of the time at which LF was added to the cells in relation to LPS (Fig. 11). LF by itself had no effect on the binding of NF- κ B to DNA.



Fig. 11. The effect of bLF on the LPS induced binding of NF- κ B to oligonuleotides from human TNF- α promoter. Nuclear extracts from THP-1 cells untreated or treated with LPS for 2 hrs in the presence or absence of LF were analyzed by EMSA for binding to α ³²P labeled oligonuleotide from TNF- α promoter –646 -613.

The results suggest that LF inhibits the pathway leading to NF- κ B translocation to the nucleus or has a more direct effect on the NF- κ B in the nucleus. Competition between NF- κ B and LF for binding to the TNF- α promoter is excluded, since no binding of LF to the oligonucleotides

was found by EMSA. The decreased binding of NF- κ B to the TNF- α promoter with increased concentration of LF suggested that LF may bind to NF- κ B.

The fact that LF, within 2 hrs, down-regulated the LPS-induced cytokine gene expression by inhibition of NF- κ B to DNA indicates that no new gene expression is necessary for this inhibition. In summary, LF inhibits the LPS-induced cytokine mRNA via interference with NF- κ B.

Structure-activity relationship of the $\alpha\beta$ antibacterial region of hLF (IV)

The hLF derived peptides used in the experimental UTI and colitis models were based on the antibacterial domain located in the N-terminal end in an $\alpha\beta$ region (Fig 5). Peptides based on this region were synthesized and the structure-microbicidal activity relationship was investigated *in vitro* in study IV. The importance of the disulphide bridge (position 20-37) and helix like formation was analysed with respect to the antimicrobial activity. The length and role of single amino acids of the helix region required for expressing optimal microbicidal activity were assessed. Microbicidal analyses (99% killing) were performed by a microplate assay.

The cyclization via the disulphide bridge in HLBD1 (a.a residues 16-40) and HLBD3 (a.a. residues 19-38) increased somewhat the microbicidal activity against *E.coli* and *S.epidermidis*, but HLBD3 against *S.aureus* only (Table 1, IV). Downsizing of the peptide sequence corresponding to residues 14-31 starting from the N-terminal end showed that four sequences (a.a. residues 17-31, 18-31, 19-31, 20-31) were the overall most active peptides as analysed against 7 bacterial strains and *C. albicans* (Table 2, IV). An alanine-scan of the a.a. residues 20-31 (HLBD10), showed that replacement of cysteine (C)-20 and tryptophan (W)-23 reduced the killing activity against the three analysed microorganisms (*E.coli, S. aureus*, and *C. albicans*) (Table 7). Replacing the arginine (R) residues at the end of HLBD10 (positions 28 or 31) corresponding to the amphiphatic helical region also affected the killing activity, mostly against *E.coli* and *C. albicans*. Changing, however, W or R to the same type of a.a. (leucine, L or lysine, K) did not reduce the killing activity (Table 5 in IV). As expected, increasing the hydrophobic or charged a.a. content of HLBD10 improved its activity.

The kinetics of the microbicidal activity of HLBD1 and a modified a.a. sequence of HLBD10 (HLBD10opt3, Table 3) showed that the longer a.a. sequence killed *C.albicans* within 10 min, *S.aureus* within 1 h, and *E.coli* after 2 hrs (Fig 12 a). A somewhat different pattern was seen with the small peptide regarding *S.aureus* which was killed within 30 min (Fig 12 b).

The differences in the kinetics of killing are probably due to the different cell envelopes of the three microorganisms. *E. coli* has an outer membrane, containing LPS, proteins and phospholipids not present in *S. aureus*. The cell envelope of *C. albicans* contains mannoproteins and polysaccharides. The cytoplasmic membrane of *C. albicans* is also different by containing ergosterol. Theoretically, it would be expected to take more time for a peptide to penetrate two membranes as in *E. coli*.

One of the mechanisms for the killing of *E. coli* by Lfcin has been suggested to be mediated via the binding of the peptide to LPS. Therefore, the most potent peptides were studied for their neutralization of the *Limulus* activity of LPS and lipid A.

position	a.a.	MMC ₉₉ , µg/ml							
	by	E.c	oli	S. au	reus	C. albicans			
	alanine	BHI _{dil}	BP	$\operatorname{BHI}_{\operatorname{dil}}$	BP	BHI _{dil}	BP		
20	С	> 25*	>100#	14	>100	12	>100		
21	F	12	n.d.	7	n.d.	12	n.d.		
22	Q	6	50	3.5	100	6	25		
23	W	25	>100	14	>100	12	>100		
24	Q	12	50	3.5	100	12	50		
25	R	12	n.d.	7	n.d.	12	n.d.		
26	Ν	6	25	3.5	50	6	25		
27	Μ	12	50	3.5	>100	25	50		
28	R	25	>100	7	>100	25	>100		
29	K	12	100	3.5	>100	25	> 100		
30	v	12	50	3.5	>100	25	50		
31	R	12	>100	7	>100	25	>100		
г	ione	12	100	7	>100	12	50		

Table 7. Microbicidal activity of the peptides derived from HLBD10 (a.a. 20-31) (CFQWQRNMRKVR) by alanine scan. The peptides were incubated for 2 h with E.coli, S. aureus, and C. albicans in diluted BHI medium (BHI_{dil}) or 1% bactopeptone (BP). The concentration of peptides needed for 99% killing is shown (MMC $_{99}$).

The small peptides corresponding to a.a. 17-31, 18-31, 19-31, and 20-31 (HLBD7-10) inhibited the *Limulus* activity of lipid A from 60 to 90%. (Fig. 13 a). Using the longer peptides HLBD1 and HLBD2, the neutralization effect was at most 30% for the diphosphoryl lipid A. The peptide HLBD9 (a.a. residues 19-31) reduced the *Limulus* activity of 0111 LPS to 54 and 055 LPS to 46% (Fig. 13 b). This inhibitory effect was comparable to the LPS neutralization agents polymyxin B and BPI.

In summary, this study showed that a 13 a.a. long fragment comprising more than half of the antibacterial α helix region in the hLF molecule was the most active microbicidal fragment against *E. coli*, *S. aureus* and *C. albicans*, but the 12, 14, and 15 a.a. long fragments were of similar activity. The C residue at the N terminal end (position 20), a hydrophobic residue at position 23 and the charged a.a. at positions 28 and 31 were important for the antimicrobial activity. The 12-15 a.a. long peptides may contribute to the killing of *E. coli* by binding to LPS/lipid A, thereby damaging the integrity of the outer membrane.



Fig. 12. Kinetics of the killing activity of the peptides HLBD1 (a) and HLBD 10 opt3 (b). The peptides were incubated with E.coli O6K5, S. aureus (1800), and C. albicans in BP for 20 hrs using 200 μ g/ml of HLBD1 and 100 μ g/ml of HLBD10 opt3. Samples were collected directly after mixing and at 5, 10, 30, 60, 120 min and 20 hrs. Each point represents the percentage of the inoculum remaining alive.



Fig. 13. Neutralization of the Limulus activity of di- and monophosphoryl lipid A (300 pg/ml) (a) by incubation with HLBD peptides (25 ng/ml); and LPS (0111 and 055, 300 pg/ml) (b) by incubation with HLBD9, polymyxin B, and BPI peptide (5 μ g/ml). (n.d. means not determined).

CONCLUDING REMARKS, HYPOTHESES AND EMERGING QUESTIONS

The innate immunity at mucosal surfaces plays a crucial role in protection against infection and in development and modulation of inflammatory responses. The evolutionary conserved factors provided by the secretions at mucosal sites constitute key elements in the first line of defense (257). They consist of antimicrobial proteins and peptides that are either constitutively expressed or induced in response to infection and inflammation (257). Their role in defense is usually a result of the ability to act as antimicrobials, as well as to orchestrate the cells of the immune system in the response (257). The role of lactoferrin as a factor of innate defense is supported by its presence in high concentration in the mucosal secretions, and its antimicrobial and immunomodulatory effects, noted in *in vitro* studies.

Since the immune system of the newborn is not fully developed and functional, the support provided by the mother for protection at mucosal surfaces is crucial because this is where most infections are initiated especially in children (258). It is well documented that breastfeeding provides protection against respiratory and urinary tract infections, diarrhea, necrotizing enterocolitis, otitis media and septicemia (258, 259). There is also evidence that the enhanced protection against certain infections, including UTI can last after the termination of breast feeding (258, 260). The defense factors present in milk offer such a protection. The most studied component in this respect are the sIgA antibodies which are directed against microbes that the mother has encountered in her gut previously in life (258).

The role of orally given LF in protection against infection and inflammation at mucosal membranes has been poorly explored *in vivo*. Therefore, the major question addressed in this thesis was if anti-infectious and anti-inflammatory activities at the mucosal surfaces could be mediated by the orally given LF. The mechanism by which LF down regulates cytokine production in monocytes was also addressed by *in vitro* studies. Our results clearly demonstrated that orally given LF is effective *in vivo* in reducing infection and inflammation at a remote site, the urinary tract and mediates anti-inflammatory activities in the colon. The dual effects of hLF may at least partly reside in the antimicrobial region of the molecule, since we also found synthetic fragments based on this region to be effective *in vivo*. One of the possible mechanisms by which LF mediates its anti-inflammatory effects *in vivo* could be its ability to down regulate pro-inflammatory cytokines at the transcriptional level by interference with the NF- κ B transcription factor, as we have shown *in vitro*.

The prerequisite for orally given LF or fragments to exert its biological activities locally at mucosal surfaces such as in the urinary tract or the colon, is their ability to reach these sites. Using the ELISA method we detected hLF in the serum and urine of animals fed hLF, indicating that hLF pass via the circulation and in this way can reach the urinary tract, and in addition to the oral route, also the colon. However, to which extent LF or the synthetic peptides are degraded during the passage through the intestinal tract was not elucidated in our study. Our attempts to identify by electrophoresis and immunoblotting the hLF or its fragments in the urine of animals with *E. coli* urinary tract infection, which received orally hLF, were not successful. This was due to the fact that the anti-hLF antibodies cross-reacted with the mLF present in the urine of the experimental animals in response to the infection,

resulting either from the urinary PMN or possibly from secretions. Using a double sandwich ELISA, we detected hLF in the urine of uninfected animals fed hLF. However, we do not exclude that larger fragments possibly generated by degradation of hLF during the passage through the intestinal tract may be a major part in this system of detection. The peptides HLD1 and HLD2 did not react in our ELISA method (data not shown). We have also tried to detect the peptides HLD1 and HLD2 in the urine of infected animals by mass spectrometry and purification on chromatography using beads reported to bind cationic peptides. However, the lower sensitivity of the mass spectrometry (>100 ng) and the interference with the host defensins (261), present in urine in response to infection and having approximately the same molecular weight as HLD1 and HLD2 peptides, made our attempts unsuccessful. The labeling of the peptides would be preferable. However, this might very well change the peptide conformation, uptake, and possibly binding to the intestinal receptor for hLF. Receptors for LF on the brush borders of the small intestine of rhesus monkey and human infant intestine, with preference for binding hLF and monkey LF, but not bLF have been reported (262). The number of binding sites for the receptor of hLF is higher on the intestine of the suckling than older infants (75). Beside the entire hLF molecule, the large fragments corresponding to the N terminal lobe of the hLF molecule also bind to the receptor (75). In mice, the intestinal receptor binds LF from different species with the same affinity (69, 70). The role of these receptors in the uptake of LF in the circulation is not known. LF and large LF fragments have been detected by others in the urine and faeces of human infants fed human milk (63, 65, 66, 263).

To which extent the microbicidal fragment LFcin or even smaller fragments are generated *in vivo* by digestion of LF during its passage through the gastrointestinal tract in humans, especially in infants, and in mice is little investigated. In our studies, the synthetic hLF fragments were as effective as hLF in reducing the infection and inflammation in the urinary tract and the inflammation in the colon. Smaller fragments (12 - 15 a.a long) than those used *in vivo* (23-25 a.a. long) were similar or sometimes even better in their killing activity against *E. coli*, *S. aureus* and *C. albicans in vitro*. If these fragments are also generated *in vivo*, as a result of degradation of LF or the synthetic fragments in the intestine or at the site of infection remains to be determined. It is of interest to explore to which extent active LF fragments are generated *in vivo*, especially in the suckling newborns, who have a lower secretion of gastric acids and synthesis of digestive enzymes than older children and adults (264). Would these fragments be formed *in vivo* by enzymatic digestion with matrix proteases that are present at mucosal sites in inflammatory conditions, or by proteases secreted by bacteria?

A lower risk of infections in the gut and urinary tract has been observed in breast fed infants (258, 259). Our results of an anti-infectious and anti-inflammatory effect of hLF or synthetic fragments in the urinary tract may help explain such an observation. Thus, hLF may provide, as the sIgA antibodies much of the mucosal protection transferred by the mother via the milk to the offspring.

hLF or LF fragments may possibly interact with other components of the host defense in regulating the antimicrobial activity at mucosal surfaces. A synergy between LF and sIgA or lysozyme has been described *in vitro* (96-98, 265).

The suckling neonate could benefit from the dual antimicrobial and anti-inflammatory property of LF or its fragments, especially during the colonization and expansion of the intestinal microflora. It is known that there are differences with respect to the predominating species in the intestine of breast fed compared to bottle fed infants. Thus, breast fed infants have lower counts of clostridia, a tendency to a lower count of enterobacteria, and higher counts of staphylococci than bottle fed infants (266-268). hLF together with sIgA may contribute to the colonization pattern of the gut by limiting the number of colonizers and protecting against pathogen invaders in the period when the infant still has a somewhat immature immune system of its own.

Our results also showed the ability of LF to down-regulate LPS-induced pro-inflammatory cytokines in monocytic cells. An activation of the cellular innate system of the infant by the new colonizers carrying LPS and resulting in pro-inflammatory cytokines, could be down regulated by hLF. TNF- α was found to be the most down regulated cytokine by LF in our *in vitro* system.

TNF- α is a potent pro-inflammatory cytokine and induces the expression of adhesion molecules on the endothelial cells, fever, the secretion of other pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 and IL-6, and is thus an important mediator of inflammation, septic shock and certain inflammatory diseases e.g. rheumatoid arthritis (138). The down regulation of this early pro-inflammatory cytokine by LF in the gut may prevent a strong inflammation with consequences for the integrity of the gut mucosa.

In our *in vitro* system we noted the down regulation by LF of also TNF- α and IL-1 β -induced cytokines. We suggest that one possible mechanism for the down-regulation of the proinflammatory cytokines is through interference with their common gene regulator, the transcription factor NF- κ B. This finding may have potential therapeutic use. NF- κ B is known to be important in the pathogenesis of many diseases such as IBD, rheumatoid arthritis, diabetus, and thus a therapeutic target (269).

Since LF was found intracellularly in monocytic cells, we do not exclude, however, and it remains to be determined, if it may interfere with other signal transduction pathways leading to proinflammatory cytokines, such as MAPKases. The exact mechanism of LF interference with NF- κ B needs also to be elucidated. Whether LF binds to NF- κ B in the nucleus, if the possible NF- κ B-LF complex is transported to the nucleoli where we find LF in the cells, are open questions.

In addition to increasing our knowledge about the role of LF as an important element of the innate defense at mucosal surfaces, the anti-infectious and anti-inflammatory activities of LF and fragments thereof may possibly be of potential therapeutic value.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Many people contributed to this thesis. Without their enthusiasm, constructive criticism, thoughts, support and encouragement, my navigation together with lactoferrin through the gut, urinary tract and cells would never been possible. Thanks to them, the "ship" is finally arriving to the harbor. I would particularly like to thank to:

Inger Mattsby-Baltzer, my dear supervisor, for supporting, helping and encouraging me constantly, and in the same time giving me the freedom to express and develop myself as an independent student. Thank you for your enthusiasm, constant challenge with new ideas of experiments, interesting discussions about life and for the wonderful time outside the lab having dinners and testing champagne.

Lars Åke Hanson, Nenne, for inviting me to Sweden to become a graduate student, for your enthusiasm and constant interest in my project and life, for creating such a wonderful atmosphere at Clinical Immunology Department, where freedom of expression, collaboration and research were at home. Thank you for your support, nice time and dinners offered by you and Monica during these years.

Cecilia Motas, my mentor in Romania, for trusting my abilities to manage in the scientific world, helping and recommending me to come to Sweden, for support via e-mails, enthusiasm, energy and visionary way of looking at lactoferrin, as well as, for nice discussion about different aspects of life.

Ingela Delgado, how could I possible manage to run thousands of immunohistochemistry slides, cell experiments, and ELISA samples without your help? And how much from the traditional Swedish way of living, mixed with Manuel's Spanish dinners and temperament, I could have "tasted" in my romanian-norwegian family? Not to mention, Manuel's help with moving and fixing the furniture. Thank you, Ingela and Manuel for all your help and concern about my life.

Lotta, for your energy, enthusiasm, skilful technical help with many MMC, MIC, animal experiments, and bureaucracy stuff. For your persuading capacity over my mice to go to the toilette in the right tubes, for your concern about my life and for creating such a nice atmosphere in the lab.

Helena, for initiating me in the animal experiment world.

Florence, for excellent technical assistance with PCR.

Mirijana, for advising and helping me in different situations.

Lars Baltzer and Gunnar Dolphin, for designing and synthesizing the "magic" peptides and for valuable contributions to the manuscripts.

Everybody at Clinical Bacteriology Department for their effort to organize a nice and comfortable place, and for understanding my lately absence from many activities.

Nahid, for your friendship, tasty Iranian dinners, for cheering me up when I badly needed, for sharing with me several rooms and the Ph.D. student's chaotic life.

Louise, for your example that life is not only work and for interesting discussions about freedom, art and French life and culture.

Agneta, for positivism, help, tasty dinners, and nice lactoferrin-octopus illustration.

Natasha, for your advice on aspects of life.

Forough, for your help and for our "boshi boshi" hours, in our "boshi boshi" room.

Christina Hessle for help and advice.

Cecilia, for nice company in the lab, especially in the evenings.

My fellows at the "Blue room", Janne, Marina and Malin, for nice discussion about life and science.

Everybody at Rheuma group for creating such a nice atmosphere.

Ing Marie, for your valuable tips in immunohistochemistry.

The computer "guru", Esbjörn, Samuel, Vincent, Leonid, Erick, Henrik and Mats for help. Esbjörn, for fruitful discussions concerning the colitis story. Leonid for disscussions about science and life. Mats, for connecting the Mac-PC computer worlds at my home.

The secretaries, Eva, Andrea, Gaby, for helping me with the bureaucracy.

My friends Yang Yang, Michael, Charlotte, Mats, Clara, Anders, for help, nice time, dinners and parties.

Bertil Ohlsson, for enthusiasm and fruitful collaboration on NF-KB.

"Lactoferrin group", in Romania, Anca, Magda, Mihaela, Flori, for support by e-mail. Anca for valuable help and advise. Jeanna," Madame Enzyme", for sense of humor and nice time together.

My mother, for love, encouragement and patience to get my letters and telephone calls.

My family in Romania, Angela, Nicoleta, George, Dumitru, Mihai, Alexandru, for love and support.

Sigfred, my dear husband, for love, patience and understanding.

REFERENCES

- 1. Levay, P. F. and Viljoen, M., Hematologica 80, 252-267, 1995.
- Valenti, P., Marchetti, M., Superti, F., Amendolia, M. G., Puddu, P., Gessani, S., Borghi, P., Belardelli, F., Antonini, G. and Seganti, L., *Adv Exp Med Biol* 443, 199-203, 1998.
- 3. Levy, O., Eur J Haematol 56, 263-77, 1996.
- 4. Masson, P. L. and Heremans, J. F., Comp Biochem Physiol B 39, 119-29., 1971.
- 5. Lönnerdal, B., Forsum, E. and Hambraeus, L., Nutr. Rep. Int. 13, 125-134, 1976.
- 6. Nagasawa, T., Kiyosawa, I. and Kuwahara, K., J Dairy Sci 55, 1651-9., 1972.
- 7. Welty, F. K., Smith, K. L. and Schanbacher, F. L., J Dairy Sci 59, 224-31., 1976.
- Hennart, P. F., Brasseur, D. J., Delogne-Desnoeck, J. B., Dramaix, M. M. and Robyn, C. E., Am J Clin Nutr 53, 32-9., 1991.
- 9. Leffell, M. S. and Spitznagel, J. K., Infect Immun 6, 761-5., 1972.
- 10. Klempner, M. S., Dinarello, C. A. and Gallin, J. I., J Clin Invest 61, 1330-6., 1978.
- Koivuranta-Vaara, P., Banda, D. and Goldstein, I. M., Infect Immun 55, 2956-61., 1987.
- 12. Gutteberg, T. J., Rokke, O., Jorgensen, T. and Andersen, O., Scand. J. Infect. Dis, 659-666, 1988.
- 13. Leffell, M. S. and Spitznagel, J. K., Infect Immun 12, 813-20., 1975.
- 14. Gutteberg, T. J., Haneberg, B. and Jorgensen, T., Clin Chim Acta 136, 173-8., 1984.
- Teng, C. T., Pentecost, B. T., Marshall, A., Solomon, A., Bowman, B. H., Lalley, P. A. and Naylor, S. L., Somat Cell Mol Genet 13, 689-93., 1987.
- Klintworth, G. K., Sommer, J. R., Obrian, G., Han, L., Ahmed, M. N., Qumsiyeh, M. B., Lin, P. Y., Basti, S., Reddy, M. K., Kanai, A., Hotta, Y., Sugar, J., Kumaramanickavel, G., Munier, F., Schorderet, D. F., El Matri, L., Iwata, F., Kaiser-Kupfer, M., Nagata, M., Nakayasu, K., Hejtmancik, J. F. and Teng, C. T., *Mol Vis* 4, 31., 1998.
- Kim, S. J., Yu, D. Y., Pak, K. W., Jeong, S., Kim, S. W. and Lee, K. K., *Mol Cells* 8, 663-8., 1998.
- Schwerin, M., Solinas Toldo, S., Eggen, A., Brunner, R., Seyfert, H. M. and Fries, R., Mamm Genome 5, 486-9., 1994.
- 19. Rado, T. A., Wei, X. P. and Benz, E. J., Jr., Blood 70, 989-93., 1987.
- Panella, T. J., Liu, Y. H., Huang, A. T. and Teng, C. T., Cancer Res 51, 3037-43., 1991.
- Johnston, J. J., Rintels, P., Chung, J., Sather, J., Benz, E. J., Jr. and Berliner, N., *Blood* 79, 2998-3006., 1992.
- 22. Seyfert, H. M., Tuckoricz, A., Interthal, H., Koczan, D. and Hobom, G., *Gene* 143, 265-9., 1994.
- 23. Shirsat, N. V., Bittenbender, S., Kreider, B. L. and Rovera, G., Gene 110, 229-33., 1992.
- 24. Cunningham, G. A., Headon, D. R. and Conneely, O. M., Biochem Biophys Res Commun 189, 1725-31., 1992.

- 25. Teng, C. T., Biochem Cell Biol 80, 7-16, 2002.
- 26. Liu, L. H., Gladwell, W. and Teng, C. T., Biochem Cell Biol 80, 17-22, 2002.
- Teng, C. T., Gladwell, W., Beard, C., Walmer, D., Teng, C. S. and Brenner, R., *Mol Hum Reprod* 8, 58-67., 2002.
- 28. Green, M. R. and Pastewka, J. V., Endocrinology 103, 151-03., 1978.
- 29. Campbell, T., Skilton, R. A., Coombes, R. C., Shousha, S., Graham, M. D. and Luqmani, Y. A., *Br J Cancer* 65, 19-26., 1992.
- 30. Janssen, P. T. and van Bijsterveld, O. P., Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 24, 623-30., 1983.
- Masson, P. L. and Heremans, J. F., Protides. Biol. Fluids Proc. Colloq. Bruges 14, 115-124, 1966.
- 32. Saito, K. and Nakanuma, Y., J Hepatol 15, 147-53., 1992.
- Rado, T. A., Bollekens, J., St Laurent, G., Parker, L. and Benz, E. J., Jr., Blood 64, 1103-9., 1984.
- Ward, P. P., Mendoza-Meneses, M., Mulac-Jericevic, B., Cunningham, G. A., Saucedo-Cardenas, O., Teng, C. T. and Conneely, O. M., *Endocrinology* 140, 1852-60., 1999.
- 35. Seyfert, H. M. and Kuhn, C., Anim Genet 25, 54., 1994.
- Nibbering, P. H., *in* "41 st Annual Interscience Conference on Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy," Chicago, IL, 2001.
- Furmanski, P., Li, Z. P., Fortuna, M. B., Swamy, C. V. and Das, M. R., J Exp Med 170, 415-29., 1989.
- 38. Furmanski, P. and Li, Z. P., Exp Hematol 18, 932-5., 1990.
- Rejman, J. J., Hegarty, H. M. and Hurley, W. L., Comp Biochem Physiol B 93, 929-34, 1989.
- 40. Tsuji, S., Hirata, Y. and Matsuoka, K., J Dairy Sci 72, 1130-6., 1989.
- 41. Li, S. H. and Chen, Y. H., J Chromatogr B Biomed Sci Appl 726, 45-52., 1999.
- 42. Siebert, P. D. and Huang, B. C., Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94, 2198-203., 1997.
- Metz-Boutigue, M. H., Jolles, J., Mazurier, J., Schoentgen, F., Legrand, D., Spik, G., Montreuil, J. and Jolles, P., *Eur J Biochem* 145, 659-76., 1984.
- 44. Mead, P. E. and Tweedie, J. W., Nucleic Acids Res 18, 7167., 1990.
- 45. Powell, M. J. and Ogden, J. E., Nucleic Acids Res 18, 4013., 1990.
- Pierce, A., Colavizza, D., Benaissa, M., Maes, P., Tartar, A., Montreuil, J. and Spik, G., Eur J Biochem 196, 177-84., 1991.
- Anderson, B. F., Baker, H. M., Norris, G. E., Rice, D. W. and Baker, E. N., *J Mol Biol* 209, 711-34., 1989.
- Moore, S. A., Anderson, B. F., Groom, C. R., Haridas, M. and Baker, E. N., J Mol Biol 274, 222-36., 1997.
- 49. Pentecost, B. T. and Teng, C. T., J Biol Chem 262, 10134-9., 1987.
- Spik, G., Legrand, D., Leveugle, B., Mazurier, J., Mikogami, T., Montreuil, J., Pierce, A. and Rochard, E., Adv Exp Med Biol 357, 13-9, 1994.
- Cramer, E., Pryzwansky, K. B., Villeval, J. L., Testa, U. and Breton-Gorius, J., Blood 65, 423-32., 1985.

- Haridas, M., Anderson, B. F., Baker, H. M., Norris, G. E. and Baker, E. N., Adv Exp Med Biol 357, 235-8, 1994.
- 53. Baker, E. N., Anderson, B. F., Baker, H. M., MacGillivray, R. T., Moore, S. A., Peterson, N. A., Shewry, S. C. and Tweedie, J. W., *Adv Exp Med Biol* 443, 1-14, 1998.
- Leclercq, Y., Sawatzki, G., Wieruszeski, J. M., Montreuil, J. and Spik, G., Biochem J 247, 571-8., 1987.
- 55. Mazurier, J. and Spik, G., Biochim Biophys Acta 629, 399-408., 1980.
- 56. Davidson, L. A., Litov, R. E. and Lonnerdal, B., Pediatr Res 27, 176-80., 1990.
- 57. Blakeborough, P., Salter, D. N. and Gurr, M. I., Biochem J 209, 505-12., 1983.
- 58. Sabbioni, E. and Rade, J., Toxicol Lett 5, 381-7., 1980.
- 59. Edel, J. and Sabbioni, E., Biol Trace Elem Res 22, 265-75., 1989.
- Smith, C. A., Anderson, B. F., Baker, H. M. and Baker, E. N., *Biochemistry* 31, 4527-33., 1992.
- 61. Spik, G., Brunet, B., Mazurier-Dehaine, C., Fontaine, G. and Montreuil, J., Acta Paediatr Scand 71, 979-85., 1982.
- 62. Davidson, L. A. and Lonnerdal, B., Acta Paediatr Scand 76, 733-40., 1987.
- 63. Goldman, A. S., Garza, C., Schanler, R. J. and Goldblum, R. M., *Pediatr. Res.* 27, 252-255, 1990.
- Schanler, R. J., Goldblum, R. M., Garza, C. and Goldman, A. S., *Pediatr Res* 20, 711-5., 1986.
- Hutchens, T. W., Henry, J. F. and Yip, T. T., Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A 88, 2994-2998, 1991.
- Hutchens, T. W., Henry, J. F., Yip, T. T., Hachey, D. L., Schanler, R. J., Motil, K. J. and Garza, C., *Pediatr Res* 29, 243-50, 1991.
- 67. Kawakami, H. and Lonnerdal, B., Am J Physiol 261, G841-6., 1991.
- 68. Davidson, L. A. and Lonnerdal, B., Am J Physiol 254, G580-5., 1988.
- 69. Hu, W. L., Mazurier, J., Montreuil, J. and Spik, G., Biochem. J. 248, 435-441, 1988.
- 70. Hu, W. L., Mazurier, J., Montreuil, J. and Spik, G., Biochemistry 29, 535-541, 1990.
- 71. Mazurier, J., Montreuil, J. and Spik, G., Biochim Biophys Acta 821, 453-60., 1985.
- 72. Gislason, J., Iyer, S., Douglas, G. C., Hutchens, T. W. and Lonnerdal, B., Adv Exp Med Biol 357, 239-44, 1994.
- 73. Gislason, J., Douglas, G. C., Hutchens, T. W. and Lonnerdal, B., J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 21, 37-43., 1995.
- 74. Lönnerdal, B., Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 310, 145-150, 1991.
- 75. Suzuki, Y. A. and Lonnerdal, B., Biochem Cell Biol 80, 75-80, 2002.
- 76. Brock, J. H., Pineiro, A. and Lampreave, F., Ann Rech Vet 9, 287-94, 1978.
- 77. Bellamy, W. M., Takase, M., Yamauchi, K., Wakabayashi, H., Kawase, K. and Tomita, M., *Biochim. Biophys. Acta.* **1121**, 130-136, 1992.
- 78. Kuwata, H., Yip, T. T., Yip, C. L., Tomita, M. and Hutchens, T. W., *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 245, 764-73, 1998.
- Kuwata, H., Yamauchi, K., Teraguchi, S., Ushida, Y., Shimokawa, Y., Toida, T. and Hayasawa, H., J Nutr 131, 2121-7., 2001.

- Kuwata, H., Yip, T. T., Yamauchi, K., Teraguchi, S., Hayasawa, H., Tomita, M. and Hutchens, T. W., *Biochem J* 334, 321-3., 1998.
- 81. McAbee, D. D., *Biochem J* **311**, 603-9., 1995.
- 82. McAbee, D. D., Bennatt, D. J. and Ling, Y. Y., Adv Exp Med Biol 443, 113-21, 1998.
- Ziere, G. J., Bijsterbosch, M. K. and van Berkel, T. J., J Biol Chem 268, 27069-75., 1993.
- Willnow, T. E., Goldstein, J. L., Orth, K., Brown, M. S. and Herz, J., J Biol Chem 267, 26172-80., 1992.
- Dalmastri, C., Valenti, P., Visca, P., Vittorioso, P. and Orsi, N., *Microbiologica* 11, 225-30., 1988.
- Naidu, S. S., Erdei, J., Czirok, E., Kalfas, S., Gado, I., Thoren, A., Forsgren, A. and Naidu, A. S., *Apmis* 99, 1142-50., 1991.
- 87. Naidu, A. S., Andersson, M. and Forsgren, A., J Med Microbiol 36, 177-83., 1992.
- 88. Stenfors, L. E., Bye, H. M. and Vorland, L. H., Acta Otolaryngol 121, 637-42., 2001.
- Kalfas, S., Andersson, M., Edwardsson, S., Forsgren, A. and Naidu, A. S., Oral Microbiol Immunol 6, 350-5., 1991.
- 90. Schryvers, A. B., J Med Microbiol 29, 121-30., 1989.
- Schryvers, A. B., Bonnah, R., Yu, R. H., Wong, H. and Retzer, M., *Adv Exp Med Biol* 443, 123-33, 1998.
- Lewis, L. A., Rohde, K., Gipson, M., Behrens, B., Gray, E., Toth, S. I., Roe, B. A. and Dyer, D. W., *Infect Immun* 66, 3017-23., 1998.
- 93. Crosa, J. H., Microbiol Rev 53, 517-30., 1989.
- 94. Schryvers, A. B. and Morris, L. J., Mol Microbiol 2, 281-8., 1988.
- 95. Schryvers, A. B. and Lee, B. C., Can J Microbiol 35, 409-15., 1989.
- Stephens, S., Dolby, J. M., Montreuil, J. and Spik, G., *Immunology* 41, 597-603., 1980.
- 97. Ellison, R. T., 3rd and Giehl, T. J., J Clin Invest 88, 1080-91., 1991.
- Akin, D. T., Lu, M. Q., Lu, S. J., Kendall, S., Rundegren, J. and Arnold, R. R., Adv Exp Med Biol 357, 61-70, 1994.
- 99. Leitch, E. C. and Willcox, M. D., J Med Microbiol 48, 867-71., 1999.
- 100. Hobot, J. A., in "Molecular medical microbiology," Academic Press, 2001.
- 101. Braun, V., Biochim Biophys Acta 415, 335-77., 1975.
- 102. Jap, B. K. and Walian, P. J., Physiol Rev 76, 1073-88., 1996.
- 103. Ellison, R. T. r., Adv Exp Med Biol 357, 71-90, 1994.
- 104. Ellison, R. T., 3rd, Giehl, T. J. and LaForce, F. M., Infect Immun 56, 2774-81., 1988.
- Miyazawa, K., Mantel, C., Lu, L., Morrison, D. C. and Broxmeyer, H. E., J. Immunol. 146, 723-729, 1991.
- 106. Appelmelk, B. J., An, Y. Q., Geerts, M., Thijs, B. G., de Boer, H. A., MacLaren, D. M., de Graaff, J. and Nuijens, J. H., *Infect Immun* 62, 2628-32, 1994.
- Elass-Rochard, E., Roseanu, A., Legrand, D., Trif, M., Salmon, V., Motas, C., Montreuil, J. and Spik, G., *Biochem. J.* 312, 839-845, 1995.
- 108. van Berkel, P. H., Geerts, M. E., van Veen, H. A., Mericskay, M., de Boer, H. A. and Nuijens, J. H., *Biochem J* 328, 145-51, 1997.

- Elass-Rochard, E., Legrand, D., Salmon, V., Roseanu, A., Trif, M., Tobias, P. S., Mazurier, J. and Spik, G., Infect Immun 66, 486-91, 1998.
- 110. Erdei, J., Forsgren, A. and Naidu, A. S., Infect Immun 62, 1236-40, 1994.
- Sallmann, F. R., Baveye-Descamps, S., Pattus, F., Salmon, V., Branza, N., Spik, G. and Legrand, D., J Biol Chem 274, 16107-14., 1999.
- Yamauchi, K., Tomita, M., Giehl, T. J. and Ellison, R. T. d., *Infect Immun* 61, 719-28, 1993.
- 113. Hancock, I. C., in "Molecular medical microbiology," Academic Press, 2001.
- 114. Leitch, E. C. and Willcox, M. D., J Med Microbiol 47, 837-42., 1998.
- Nibbering, P. H., Ravensbergen, E., Welling, M. M., van Berkel, L. A., van Berkel, P. H., Pauwels, E. K. and Nuijens, J. H., *Infect Immun* 69, 1469-76., 2001.
- Bellamy, W. R., Wakabayashi, H., Takase, M., Kawase, K., Shimamura, S. and Tomita, M., J Appl Bacteriol 75, 478-84, 1993.
- Hwang, P. M., Zhou, N., Shan, X., Arrowsmith, C. H. and Vogel, H. J., *Biochemistry* 37, 4288-98, 1998.
- Chapple, D. S., Mason, D. J., Joannou, C. L., Odell, E. W., Gant, V. and Evans, R. W., Infect Immun 66, 2434-40, 1998.
- 119. Aguilera, O., Ostolaza, H., Quiros, L. M. and Fierro, J. F., FEBS Lett 462, 273-7., 1999.
- Vorland, L. H., Ulvatne, H., Rekdal, O. and Svendsen, J. S., Scand J Infect Dis 31, 467-73, 1999.
- Vorland, L. H., Ulvatne, H., Andersen, J., Haukland, H. H., Rekdal, O., Svendsen, J. S. and Gutteberg, T. J., Scand J Infect Dis 31, 179-84, 1999.
- Haukland, H. H., Ulvatne, H., Sandvik, K. and Vorland, L. H., FEBS Lett 508, 389-93., 2001.
- Teraguchi, S., Shin, K., Ogata, T., Kingaku, M., Kaino, A., Miyauchi, H., Fukuwatari, Y. and Shimamura, S., *Appl Environ Microbiol* 61, 4131-4, 1995.
- Wada, T., Aiba, Y., Shimizu, K., Takagi, A., Miwa, T. and Koga, Y., Scand J Gastroenterol 34, 238-43., 1999.
- 125. Zagulski, T., Lipinski, P., Zagulska, A. and Jarzabek, Z., Int. J. Exp. Path. 79, 117-123, 1998.
- 126. Bhimani, R. S., Vendrov, Y. and Furmanski, P., J Appl Microbiol 86, 135-44., 1999.
- 127. Teraguchi, S., Shin, K., Ozawa, K., Nakamura, S., Fukuwatari, Y., Tsuyuki, S., Namihira, H. and Shimamura, S., *Appl Environ Microbiol* **61**, 501-6, 1995.
- Trumpler, U., Straub, P. W. and Rosenmund, A., Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis 8, 310-3., 1989.
- Soukka, T., Tenovuo, J. and Lenander-Lumikari, M., FEMS Microbiol Lett 69, 223-8., 1992.
- Nikawa, H., Samaranayake, L. P., Tenovuo, J., Pang, K. M. and Hamada, T., Arch Oral Biol 38, 1057-63., 1993.
- Bellamy, W., Wakabayashi, H., Takase, M., Kawase, K., Shimamura, S. and Tomita, M., Med Microbiol Immunol (Berl) 182, 97-105., 1993.
- 132. Ueta, E., Tanida, T. and Osaki, T., J Pept Res 57, 240-9., 2001.

- 133. Lupetti, A., Paulusma-Annema, A., Welling, M. M., Senesi, S., van Dissel, J. T. and Nibbering, P. H., Antimicrob Agents Chemother 44, 3257-63., 2000.
- Chaffin, W. L., Lopez-Ribot, J. L., Casanova, M., Gozalbo, D. and Martinez, J. P., Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 62, 130-80., 1998.
- 135. Nikawa, H., Samaranayake, L. P., Tenovuo, J. and Hamada, T., Arch Oral Biol 39, 921-3., 1994.
- 136. Wakabayashi, H., Abe, S., Okutomi, T., Tansho, S., Kawase, K. and Yamaguchi, H., Microbiol Immunol 40, 821-5, 1996.
- 137. Kuipers, M. E., de Vries, H. G., Eikelboom, M. C., Meijer, D. K. and Swart, P. J., Antimicrob Agents Chemother 43, 2635-41., 1999.
- 138. Roitt, I., Brostoff, J. and Male, D., "Immunology," sixth ed., Harcourt, London, 2001.
- Schumann, R. R., Leong, S. R., Flaggs, G. W., Gray, P. W., Wright, S. D., Mathison, J. C., Tobias, P. S. and Ulevitch, R. J., *Science* 249, 1429-31, 1990.
- Simmons, D. L., Tan, S., Tenen, D. G., Nicholson-Weller, A. and Seed, B., *Blood* 73, 284-9., 1989.
- 141. Bazil, V. and Strominger, J. L., J Immunol 147, 1567-74., 1991.
- 142. Guha, M. and Mackman, N., Cell Signal 13, 85-94., 2001.
- 143. Urban, M. B. and Baeuerle, P. A., Genes Dev 4, 1975-84., 1990.
- 144. May, M. J. and Ghosh, S., Immunol Today 19, 80-8., 1998.
- 145. Crouch, S. P. M., Slater, K. J. and Fletcher, J., Blood 80, 235-240, 1992.
- 146. Damiens, E., Mazurier, J., el Yazidi, I., Masson, M., Duthille, I., Spik, G. and Boilly-Marer, Y., *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1402, 277-87, 1998.
- Leveugle, B., Mazurier, J., Legrand, D., Mazurier, C., Montreuil, J. and Spik, G., Eur J Biochem 213, 1205-11., 1993.
- 148. Bennett, R. M. and Davis, J., J Immunol 127, 1211-6., 1981.
- Birgens, H. S., Hansen, N. E., Karle, H. and Kristensen, L. O., Br J Haematol 54, 383-91., 1983.
- Britigan, E. B., Serody, J. S., Hayek, M. B., Charniga, L. M. and Cohen, M. S., J.Immun. 147, 4271-4277, 1991.
- 151. Eda, S., Kikugawa, K. and Beppu, M., Biol Pharm Bull 19, 167-75., 1996.
- 152. Eda, S., Kikugawa, K. and Beppu, M., Biol Pharm Bull 20, 127-33., 1997.
- 153. Roseanu, A., Chelu, F., Trif, M., Motas, C. and Brock, J. H., *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1475, 35-8., 2000.
- 154. Ismail, M. and Brock, J. H., J Biol Chem 268, 21618-21625, 1993.
- 155. Campbell, E. J., Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 79, 6941-5., 1982.
- 156. Van Snick, J. L. and Masson, P. L., J Exp Med 144, 1568-80., 1976.
- 157. Birgens, H. S., Dan Med Bull 38, 244-52, 1991.
- 158. Mann, D. M., Romm, E. and Migliorini, M., J Biol Chem 269, 23661-7, 1994.
- 159. Broxmeyer, H. E., Smithyman, A., Eger, R. R., Meyers, P. A. and de Sousa, M., *J Exp* Med 148, 1052-67., 1978.
- 160. Zucali, J. R., Broxmeyer, H. E. and Ulatowski, J. A., Blood 54, 951-4., 1979.
- Broxmeyer, H. E., Williams, D. E., Hangoc, G., Cooper, S., Gentile, P., Shen, R. N., Ralph, P., Gillis, S. and Bicknell, D. C., *Blood Cells* 13, 31-48, 1987.

- 162. Zucali, J. R., Broxmeyer, H. E., Levy, D. and Morse, C., Blood 74, 1531-1536, 1989.
- Mattsby-Baltzer, I., Roseanu, A., Motas, C., Elverfors, J., Engberg, I. and Hanson, L. Å. Pediatr. Res. 40, 257-262, 1996.
- 164. Choe, Y. H. and Lee, S. W., J Cell Biochem 76, 30-6, 1999.
- 165. Baveye, S., Elass, E., Mazurier, J. and Legrand, D., FEBS Lett 469, 5-8., 2000.
- 166. Bartal, L., Padeh, S. and Passwell, J. H., Pediatr Res 21, 54-7., 1987.
- 167. van Snick, J. L., Markowetz, B. and Masson, P. L., J Exp Med 146, 817-27., 1977.
- 168. Moguilevsky, N., Masson, P. L. and Courtoy, P. J., Br J Haematol 66, 129-36., 1987.
- Steinmann, G., Broxmeyer, H. E., de Harven, E. and Moore, M. A., *Br J Haematol* 50, 75-84., 1982.
- Birgens, H. S., Kristensen, L. O., Borregaard, N., Karle, H. and Hansen, N. E., Eur J Haematol 41, 52-7., 1988.
- 171. Birgens, H. S., Adv Exp Med Biol 357, 99-109, 1994.
- 172. Sanchez, L. C., M.; Brock, J.H., Archives of disease in Childhood 67, 657-661, 1992.
- 173. Gordeuk, V. R., Prithviraj, P., Dolinar, T. and Brittenham, G. M., J Clin Invest 82, 1934-8., 1988.
- 174. Lima, M. F. and Kierszenbaum, F., J. Immunol. 134, 4176-4183, 1985.
- 175. Lima, M. F. and Kierszenbaum, F., J Immunol 139, 1647-51., 1987.
- 176. Maneva, A. I., Sirakov, L. M. and Manev, V. V., Int J Biochem 15, 981-4, 1983.
- Birgens, H. S., Karle, H., Hansen, N. E. and Ostergaard Kristensen, L., Scand J Haematol 33, 275-80., 1984.
- 178. Boxer, L. A., Haak, R. A., Yang, H. H., Wolach, J. B., Whitcomb, J. A., Butterick, C. J. and Baehner, R. L., *J Clin Invest* 70, 1049-57, 1982.
- 179. Gahr, M., Speer, C. P., Damerau, B. and Sawatzki, G., J Leukoc Biol 49, 427-33, 1991.
- 180. Miyauchi, H., Hashimoto, S., Nakajima, M., Shinoda, I., Fukuwatari, Y. and Hayasawa, H., Cell. Immunol. 187, 34-37, 1998.
- Wakabayashi, H., Okutomi, T., Abe, S., Hayasawa, H., Tomita, M. and Yamaguchi, H., Adv Exp Med Biol 443, 229-37, 1998.
- Gutteridge, J. M., Paterson, S. K., Segal, A. W. and Halliwell, B., *Biochem J* 199, 259-61., 1981.
- Richie, E. R., Hilliard, J. K., Gilmore, R. and Gillespie, D. J., J Reprod Immunol 12, 137-48., 1987.
- Ashorn, R. G., Eskola, J., Tuohimaa, P. J. and Krohn, K. J., *Hum Reprod* 1, 149-51., 1986.
- Hashizume, S., Kuroda, K. and Murakami, H., Biochim Biophys Acta 763, 377-82., 1983.
- Mazurier, J., Legrand, D., Hu, W. L., Montreuil, J. and Spik, G., *Eur J Biochem* 179, 481-7., 1989.
- Esaguy, N., Freire, O., Van Embden, J. D. and Aguas, A. P., Scand J Immunol 38, 147-52., 1993.
- 188. Bi, B. Y., Lefebvre, A. M., Dus, D., Spik, G. and Mazurier, J., Arch Immunol Ther Exp 45, 315-20, 1997.

- 189. Djeha, A. and Brock, J. H., Br J Haematol 80, 235-41., 1992.
- 190. Brock, J., Immunology Today 16, 417-419, 1995.
- Zimecki, M., Mazurier, J., Machnicki, M., Wieczorek, Z., Montreuil, J. and Spik, G., Immunol Lett 30, 119-23., 1991.
- Dhennin-Duthille, I., Masson, M., Damiens, E., Fillebeen, C., Spik, G. and Mazurier, J., J Cell Biochem 79, 583-93., 2000.
- 193. Bi, B. Y., Leveugle, B., Liu, J. L., Collard, A., Coppe, P., Roche, A. C., Nillesse, N., Capron, M., Spik, G. and Mazurier, J., *Eur J Cell Biol* 65, 164-71., 1994.
- 194. Zimecki, M., Mazurier, J., Spik, G. and Kapp, J. A., Immunology 86, 122-7., 1995.
- Britigan, B. E., Lewis, T. S., Waldschmidt, M., McCormick, M. L. and Krieg, A. M., J Immunol 167, 2921-8., 2001.
- Kawasaki, Y., Sato, K., Shinmoto, H. and Dosako, S., *Biosci Biotechnol Biochem* 64, 314-8., 2000.
- 197. Shimizu, K., Matsuzawa, H., Okada, K., Tazume, S., Dosako, S., Kawasaki, Y., Hashimoto, K. and Koga, Y., Arch Virol 141, 1875-89, 1996.
- Sekine, K., Ushida, Y., Kuhara, T., Iigo, M., Baba-Toriyama, H., Moore, M. A., Murakoshi, M., Satomi, Y., Nishino, H., Kakizoe, T. and Tsuda, H., *Cancer Lett* 121, 211-6, 1997.
- Damiens, E., El Yazidi, I., Mazurier, J., Duthille, I., Spik, G. and Boilly-Marer, Y., J Cell Biochem 74, 486-98., 1999.
- Norrby, K., Mattsby-Baltzer, I., Innocenti, M. and Tuneberg, S., Int J Cancer 91, 236-40., 2001.
- Bezault, J., Bhimani, R., Wiprovnick, J. and Furmanski, P., Cancer Res 54, 2310-2., 1994.
- 202. Sekine, K., Watanabe, E., Nakamura, J., Takasuka, N., Kim, D. J., Asamoto, M., Krutovskikh, V., Baba-Toriyama, H., Ota, T., Moore, M. A., Masuda, M., Sugimoto, H., Nishino, H., Kakizoe, T. and Tsuda, H., Jpn J Cancer Res 88, 523-6., 1997.
- Ushida, Y., Sekine, K., Kuhara, T., Takasuka, N., Iigo, M., Maeda, M. and Tsuda, H., Jpn J Cancer Res 90, 262-7., 1999.
- Ushida, Y., Sekine, K., Kuhara, T., Takasuka, N., Iigo, M. and Tsuda, H., Cancer Lett 134, 141-5., 1998.
- 205. Tsuda, H., Sekine, K., Nakamura, J., Ushida, Y., Kuhara, T., Takasuka, N., Kim, D. J., Asamoto, M., Baba-Toriyama, H., Moore, M. A., Nishino, H. and Kakizoe, T., Adv Exp Med Biol 443, 273-84, 1998.
- Mazoyer, E., Levy-Toledano, S., Rendu, F., Hermant, L., Lu, H., Fiat, A. M., Jolles, P. and Caen, J., Eur J Biochem 194, 43-9., 1990.
- 207. Manchnicki, M., Zimecki, M. and Zagulski, T., Int. J. Exp. Pathol. 74, 433-439, 1993.
- 208. Lee, W. J., Farmer, J. L., Hilty, M. and Kim, Y. B., Infect Immun 66, 1421-6., 1998.
- 209. Kruzel, M. L., Harari, Y., Chen, C. Y. and Castro, G. A., Inflammation 24, 33-44., 2000.
- Kimber, I., Cumberbatch, M., Dearman, R. J., Ward, P., Headon, D. R. and Conneely, O. M., Adv Exp Med Biol 443, 251-5, 1998.

- Cumberbatch, M., Dearman, R. J., Uribe-Luna, S., Headon, D. R., Ward, P. P., Conneely, O. M. and Kimber, I., *Immunology* 100, 21-8., 2000.
- 212. Kimber, I., Cumberbatch, M., Dearman, R. J., Headon, D. R., Bhushan, M. and Griffiths, C. E., *Biochem Cell Biol* 80, 103-7, 2002.
- Garre, C., Scarra, G. B., Sirito, M., Musso, M. and Ravazzolo, R., J Cell Physiol 153, 477-482, 1992.
- Penco, S., Scarfi, S., Giovine, M., Damonte, G., Millo, E., Villaggio, B., Passalacqua, M., Pozzolini, M., Garre, C. and Benatti, U., *Biotechnol Appl Biochem* 34, 151-9., 2001.
- 215. He, J. and Furmanski, P., Nature 373, 721-4, 1995.
- Svanborg, C., Frendeus, B., Godaly, G., Hang, L., Hedlund, M. and Wachtler, C., J Infect Dis 183 Suppl 1, S61-5., 2001.
- Waren, J. W., *in* "Urinary tract infections: Molecular Pathogenesis and Clinical Management," American Society for Microbiology, Washington, DC, 1996.
- Hagberg, L., Engberg, I., Freter, R., Lam, J., Olling, S. and Svanborg Edén, C., Infect. Immun. 40, 273-283, 1983.
- Hedlund, M., Duan, R. D., Nilsson, A., Svensson, M., Karpman, D. and Svanborg, C., J Infect Dis 183 Suppl 1, S47-50., 2001.
- Hedlund, M., Frendeus, B., Wachtler, C., Hang, L., Fischer, H. and Svanborg, C., Mol Microbiol 39, 542-52., 2001.
- 221. Godaly, G., Bergsten, G., Hang, L., Fischer, H., Frendeus, B., Lundstedt, A. C., Samuelsson, M., Samuelsson, P. and Svanborg, C., *J Leukoc Biol* 69, 899-906., 2001.
- Hagberg, L., Hull, R., Hull, S., Falkow, S., Freter, R. and Svanborg-Edén, C., *Infect. Immun.* 40, 265-272, 1983.
- Linder, H., Engberg, I., Mattsby-Baltzer, I., Klaus, J. and Svanborg Edén, C., Infect. Immun. 56, 1309-1313, 1988.
- 224. Leffler, H. and Svanborg-Edén, C., FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 8, 127-134, 1980.
- 225. Leffler, H. and Svanborg-Edén, C., Infect. Immun. 34, 920-929, 1981.
- Godaly, G., Frendeus, B., Proudfoot, A., Svensson, M., Klemm, P. and Svanborg, C., Mol Microbiol 30, 725-35., 1998.
- Frendeus, B., Wachtler, C., Hedlund, M., Fischer, H., Samuelsson, P., Svensson, M. and Svanborg, C., *Mol Microbiol* 40, 37-51., 2001.
- 228. Haraoka, M., Hang, L., Frendeus, B., Godaly, G., Burdick, M., Strieter, R. and Svanborg, C., J Infect Dis 180, 1220-9., 1999.
- Shahin, R. D., Engberg, I., Hagberg, L. and Svanborg Eden, C., J Immunol 138, 3475-80., 1987.
- 230. Godaly, G., Hang, L., Frendeus, B. and Svanborg, C., J Immunol 165, 5287-94., 2000.
- Godaly, G., Bergsten, G., Frendeus, B., Hang, L., Hedlund, M., Karpman, D., Samuelsson, P., Svensson, M., Otto, G., Wullt, B. and Svanborg, C., Adv Exp Med Biol 485, 9-24, 2000.
- 232. Onderdonk, B. A., *in* "Inflammatory bowel disease," fith ed., W. B. Sanders Company, Chicago, 2000.
- 233. Braegger, C. P. and MacDonald, T. T., Ann. Allergy 72, 135, 1991.

- Okayasu, I., Hatakeyama, S., Yamada, M., Ohkusa, T., Inagaki, Y. and Nakaya, R., Gastroenteorology 98, 694-702, 1990.
- 235. Ohkusa, T., Jpn. J. Gastroenterol. 82, 1327-1336, 1985.
- 236. Kishimoto, S., Kobayashi, H. and Shimizu, S., Dig. Dis. Sci. 37, 1729-1737, 1992.
- 237. Axelsson, L. G., in "Faculty of science and technology," Upssala, Uppsala, 1996.
- Axelsson, L., Landström, E., Lundberg, C. and Fellenius, A., Gastroenterology, A 858, 1996.
- Cooper, H. S., Murthy, S. N. S., Shah, R. and Sedergran, D. J., *Lab. Invest.* 69, 238-249, 1993.
- 240. Lange, S., Delbro, D. S., Jennische, E. and Mattsby-Baltzer, I., Apmis 104, 823-33, 1996.
- 241. Ni, J., Chen, S. F. and Hollander, D., Gut 39, 234-41, 1996.
- Ohkusa, T., Okayasu, I., Tokoi, S., Araki, A. and Ozaki, Y., Digestion 56, 159-64, 1995.
- 243. Kitajima, S., Takuma, S. and Morimoto, M., J Vet Med Sci 61, 67-70, 1999.
- 244. Murano, M., Maemura, K., Hirata, I., Toshina, K., Nishikawa, T., Hamamoto, N., Sasaki, S., Saitoh, O. and Katsu, K., *Clin Exp Immunol* **120**, 51-8, 2000.
- Dieleman, L. A., Palmen, M. J., Akol, H., Bloemena, E., Pena, A. S., Meuwissen, S. G. and Van Rees, E. P., *Clin Exp Immunol* 114, 385-91, 1998.
- 246. Arai, Y., Takanashi, H., Kitagawa, H. and Okayasu, I., Cytokine 10, 890-6, 1998.
- 247. Egger, B., Bajaj-Elliott, M., MacDonald, T. T., Inglin, R., Eysselein, V. E. and Buchler, M. W., *Digestion* 62, 240-8, 2000.
- 248. Dieleman, L. A., Ridwan, B. U., Tennyson, G. S., Beagley, K. W., Bucy, R. P. and Elson, C. O., *Gastroenterology* 107, 1643-52, 1994.
- 249. Axelsson, L. G., Landström, E., Goldschmidt, T. J., Gronberg, A. and Bylund-Fellenius, A. C., *Inflamm Res* 45, 181-91, 1996.
- 250. Minocha, A., Thomas, C. and Omar, R., Dig Dis Sci 40, 1757-62, 1995.
- 251. Bylund-Fellenius, A. C., Landström, E., Axelsson, L. G. and Midtvedt, T., *Microb. Ecol. Health Dis.* 7, 1994.
- Hans, W., Scholmerich, J., Gross, V. and Falk, W., Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 12, 267-273, 2000.
- Murthy, S. N., Cooper, H. S., Shim, H., Shah, R. S., Ibrahim, S. A. and Sedergran, D. J., *Dig Dis Sci* 38, 1722-34, 1993.
- 254. van Berkel, P., H., C., Greerts, M., E., J., Kooiman,, P., M., de Boer, H., A., and and Nuijens, J. H., *Biochem. J.* **312**, 107-114, 1995.
- 255. Nichols, B. L., McKee, K. S., Henry, J. F. and Putman, M., Pediatr Res 21, 563-7, 1987.
- 256. Birgens, H. S. and Kristensen, L. O., Eur J Haematol 45, 31-5., 1990.
- 257. Hancock, R. E. and Diamond, G., Trends Microbiol 8, 402-10., 2000.
- 258. Hanson, L. A., Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 81, 523-33; quiz 533-4, 537., 1998.
- Pisacane, A., Graziano, L., Mazzarella, G., Scarpellino, B. and Zona, G., J. Pediatr. 120, 87-89, 1992.
- 260. Mårild, S., Jodal, U. and Hanson, L. Å. Lancet 336, 942, 1990.

- 261. Huttner, K. M., Kozak, C. A. and Bevins, C. L., FEBS Lett 413, 45-9., 1997.
- 262. Suzuki, Y. A., Shin, K. and Lonnerdal, B., Biochemistry 40, 15771-9., 2001.
- 263. Hutchens, T. W., Henry, J. F. and Yip, T. T., Clin. Chem. 35, 1928-1933, 1989.
- 264. Bernt, K. M. and Walker, W. A., Acta Paediatr Suppl 88, 27-41, 1999.
- 265. Leitch, E. C. and Willcox, M. D., Curr Eye Res 19, 12-9., 1999.
- 266. Balmer, S. E. and Wharton, B. A., Arch Dis Child 64, 1672-7., 1989.
- 267. Lundequist, B., Nord, C. E. and Winberg, J., Acta Paediatr Scand 74, 45-51., 1985.
- 268. Yoshioka, H., Iseki, K. and Fujita, K., Pediatrics 72, 317-21., 1983.
- 269. Baldwin, A. S., Jr., J Clin Invest 107, 3-6., 2001.

På grund av upphovsrättsliga skäl kan vissa ingående delarbeten ej publiceras här. För en fullständig lista av ingående delarbeten, se avhandlingens början.

Due to copyright law limitations, certain papers may not be published here. For a complete list of papers, see the beginning of the dissertation.



Digitaltryckt & Bunden Vasastadens Bokbinderi AB Göteborg 2002


